UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-1 REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 2836

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 26-3407249 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

3350 Riverwood Parkway SE, Suite 1900 Atlanta, GA 30339 (678) 392-3419

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Milton H. Werner, Ph.D.
President and Chief Executive Officer
Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.
3350 Riverwood Parkway SE, Suite 1900
Atlanta, GA 30339
(678) 392-3419

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Merrill M. Kraines Todd Kornfeld McDermott Will & Emery LLP One Vanderbilt Avenue New York, New York 10017-3852 (212) 547-5616 Faith L. Charles Todd Mason Thompson Hine LLP 300 Madison Avenue, 27th Floor New York, New York 10017 (212) 344-5680

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.			
If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933 check the following box.			
If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule $462(b)$ under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box			
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule $462(c)$ under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box			
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule $462(d)$ under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \Box			
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.			
Large accelerated filer	Accelerated filer		
Non-accelerated filer	Smaller reporting company	X	
	Emerging growth company	X	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section $7(a)(2)(B)$ of the Securities Act.			
The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further			

amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until

the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. The securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION

DATED APRIL 19, 2024.



INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC.

Up to [Up to [] Shares of Common Stock and Accompanying Common Warrants to Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock | Pre-Funded Warrants to Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock and Accompanying Common Warrants to Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock

Placement Agent Warrants to Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock
Shares of Common Stock Underlying the Common Warrants, Pre-Funded Warrants and Placement Agent Warrants

We are offering in a best-efforts offering up to [] shares of our common stock together with common warrants to purchase up to [] shares of our common stock (the "Common Warrants") at an assumed combined public offering price of \$[] per share and Common Warrant, which is equal to the last reported sale price per share of our common stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market on April [], 2024 (and the shares of common stock that are issuable from time to time upon exercise of the Common Warrants), pursuant to this prospectus. The shares of common stock and Common Warrants will be issued separately but must be purchased together and the Common Warrants will be issued to purchasers in the ratio of one to one per share of common stock. The Common Warrants will be exercisable beginning on the date of issuance (the "Initial Exercise Date"), at an exercise price of \$[] per share and will expire on the five-year anniversary of the Initial Exercise Date.

We are also offering to those purchasers, if any, whose purchase of our common stock in this offering would otherwise result in such purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or at the election of such purchasers, 9.99%) of our outstanding common stock immediately following the consummation of this offering, the opportunity, in lieu of purchasing common stock, to purchase pre-funded warrants to purchase shares of our common stock, or pre-funded warrants. Each pre-funded warrant will be exercisable for one share of our common stock (subject to adjustment as provided for therein) at any time at the option of the holder until such pre-funded warrant is exercised in full, provided that the holder will be prohibited from exercising pre-funded warrants for shares of our common stock if, as a result of such exercise, the holder, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, would own more than 4.99% (or at the election of such purchasers, 9.99%) of the total number of shares of our common stock then issued and outstanding. However, any holder may increase such percentage to any other percentage not in excess of 9.99%, provided that any increase in such percentage shall not be effective until 61 days after notice to us. The purchase price of each pre-funded warrant will equal the price per share at which shares of our common stock and accompanying warrants to purchase common stock are being sold to the public in this offering, minus \$0.0001, and the exercise price of each pre-funded warrant will equal \$0.0001 per share of common stock. For each pre-funded warrant purchased in this offering in lieu of common stock, we will reduce the number of shares of common stock we are offering by one. Pursuant to this prospectus, we are also offering the shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of the Common Warrants, pre-funded warrants and placement agent warrants offered hereby.

Our common stock is listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "IKT." On April [], 2024, the last reported sale price of our common stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market was \$[] per share.

We have engaged Maxim Group LLC, (the "Placement Agent"), to act as our exclusive placement agent in connection with this offering. The Placement Agent has agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to arrange for the sale of the securities offered by this prospectus. The Placement Agent is not purchasing or selling any of the securities we are offering and the Placement Agent is not required to arrange the purchase or sale of any specific number of securities or dollar amount. We have agreed to pay to the Placement Agent the placement agent fees set forth in the table below, which assumes that we sell all of the securities offered by this prospectus. There is no minimum number of shares of common stock or pre-funded warrants or minimum aggregate amount of proceeds that is a condition of the closing of this offering. We will bear all costs associated with the offering. See "Plan of Distribution" on page 32 of this prospectus for more information regarding these arrangements.

The public offering price per share of common stock, together with the Common Warrant that accompanies common stock, will be determined between us, the Placement Agent and the investors in this offering at the time of pricing, and may be at a discount to the current market price. Therefore, the recent market price of \$\[\] per share of common stock used throughout this prospectus may not be indicative of the actual public offering price for our common stock and the Common Warrants. There is no established public trading market for the Common Warrant or the pre-funded warrants, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply for the listing of the Common Warrants or the pre-funded warrants on any national securities exchange. Without an active trading market, the liquidity of the Common Warrants and the pre-funded warrants will be limited.

This offering will terminate on [], 2024, unless we decide to terminate the offering (which we may do at any time in our discretion) prior to that date. We will have one closing for all the securities purchased in this offering. The combined public offering price per share of common stock (or pre-funded warrant) and accompanying warrant will be fixed for the duration of this offering.

We may sell fewer than all of the shares of common stock and Common Warrants offered hereby, which may significantly reduce the amount of proceeds received by us, and investors in this offering will not receive a refund if we do not sell all of the securities offered hereby. We have not established an escrow account in conjunction with this offering. Because there is no escrow account and no minimum number of securities or amount of proceeds, investors could be in a position where they have invested in us, but we have not raised sufficient proceeds in this offering to adequately fund the intended uses of the proceeds as described in this prospectus.

We are an "emerging growth company" as defined in Section 2(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and, as such, have elected to comply with certain reduced disclosure and regulatory requirements.

Our business and investing in our securities involve a high degree of risk. See "*Risk Factors*" beginning on page 13 of this prospectus and elsewhere in this prospectus for a discussion of information that should be considered in connection with an investment in our securities.

	Per Share and	Per Pre-Funded Warrant	
	Common Warrant(1)	and Common Warrant	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$
Placement agent fees(2)	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds to us (before expenses)(3)	\$	\$	\$

- (2) We have also agreed to reimburse the Placement Agent for certain of its offering-related expenses, including a reimbursement for legal fees and expenses in the amount of up to \$100,000, and for its clearing expenses in the amount of \$[]. For a description of the compensation to be received by the Placement Agent, see "Plan of Distribution" for more information.
- (3) Because there is no minimum number of securities or amount of proceeds required as a condition to closing in this offering, the actual public offering amount, Placement Agent fees, and proceeds to us, if any, are not presently determinable and may be substantially less than the total maximum offering amounts set forth above. For more information, see "Plan of Distribution."

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. The securities are not being offered in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted.

Delivery of the common stock, pre-funded warrants and Common Warrants is expected on or about [conditions.

], 2024, subject to satisfaction of customary closing

Maxim Group LLC

The date of this Prospectus is , 2024.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	5
THE OFFERING	10
RISK FACTORS	13
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	21
<u>DILUTION</u>	22
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	24
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING	28
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	31
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	32
LEGAL MATTERS	39
EXPERTS	39
INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	39
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	40

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information other than the information that we have provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and your reliance on any unauthorized information or representation is at your own risk. This prospectus may be used only in jurisdictions where offers and sales of these securities are permitted. You should assume that the information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus, and that any information we have incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of the document incorporated by reference, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of our securities. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates. This prospectus contains market data and industry statistics and forecasts that are based on independent industry publications and other publicly available information. Although we believe these sources are reliable, we do not guarantee the accuracy or completeness of this information and we have not independently verified this information. In addition, the market and industry data and forecasts that may be included in this prospectus may involve estimates, assumptions and other risks and uncertainties and are subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in this prospectus. Accordingly, investors should not place undue reliance on this information.

The representations, warranties and covenants made by us in any agreement that is filed as an exhibit to any document that is incorporated by reference herein were made solely for the benefit of the parties to such agreement, including, in some cases, for the purpose of allocating risk among the parties to such agreements, and should not be deemed to be a representation, warranty or covenant to you. Moreover, such representations, warranties or covenants were accurate only as of the date when made. Accordingly, such representations, warranties and covenants should not be relied on as accurately representing the current state of our affairs.

To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus, on the one hand, and the information contained in any document incorporated by reference filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") before the date of this prospectus, on the other hand, you should rely on the information in this prospectus. If any statement in one of these documents is inconsistent with a statement in another document having a later date (for example, a document incorporated by reference into this prospectus), the statement in the document having the later date modifies or supersedes the earlier statement.

Neither we nor the Placement Agent have done anything that would permit this offering or possession or distribution of this prospectus in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than in the United States. Persons who come into possession of this prospectus and any free writing prospectus in jurisdictions outside the United States are required to inform themselves about and to observe any restrictions as to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus and any free writing prospectus applicable to that jurisdiction.

This prospectus contains summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All of the summaries are qualified in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described below under "Where You Can Find More Information."

We own or have rights to trademarks and trade names that we use in connection with the operation of our business. In addition, our name, logos and website name and address are our trademarks. Solely for convenience, in some cases, the trademarks and trade names referred to in this prospectus are listed without the applicable [®] and [™] symbols, but we will assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights to these trademarks and trade names. Other trademarks and trade names appearing in this prospectus are the property of their respective owners.

Unless the context indicates otherwise, references in this prospectus to the "Company," "Inhibikase," "IkT," "we," "us," "our," and similar terms refer to Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus includes statements that express our opinions, expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, assumptions, or projections regarding future events or future results and therefore are, or may be deemed to be, "forward-looking statements." These forward-looking statements can generally be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology, including the terms "believes," "estimates," "anticipates," "expects," "seeks," "projects," "intends," "plans," "may," "will," or "should" or, in each case, their negative or other variations or comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements include all matters that are not historical facts. They appear in a number of places throughout this prospectus and include statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, among other things, results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the markets in which we operate. Such forward-looking statements are based on available current market material and management's expectations, beliefs and forecasts concerning future events impacting our company. You should read statements that contain these words carefully because they:

- · discuss our future expectations;
- · contain projections of our clinical trials, future results of operations or of our financial condition; and
- state other "forward-looking" information.

We believe it is important to communicate our expectations. However, forward-looking statements are based on our current expectations, assumptions, estimates, approximations and projections about our business and our industry and management's beliefs, all of which are subject to change. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors. Accordingly, our actual results and the timing of certain events may differ materially and adversely from those expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements due to a variety of factors and risks, including, but not limited to, those set forth in our other filings with the SEC, including our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 and the following factors and risks:

- We are a clinical-stage drug development company with limited resources, a limited operating history and have no products approved for commercial sale, which may make it difficult to evaluate our current business and predict our future success and viability;
- If we are unable to successfully raise additional capital, our future clinical trials and product development could be limited and our long-term viability may be threatened;
- There is substantial doubt regarding our ability to continue as a going concern and our independent registered public accounting firm has included an explanatory paragraph relating to our ability to continue as a going concern in its report on our audited financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023. We will need to raise additional funding, which may not be available on acceptable terms, or at all. Failure to obtain this necessary capital when needed may force us to delay, limit or terminate our clinical trials or other operations;
- While the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, lifted the clinical holds with respect to the Risvodetinib(IkT-148009) programs
 relating to Parkinson's disease and multiple system atrophy, or MSA, we may be subject to further clinical holds by the FDA in the future;
- Drug development is a highly uncertain undertaking and involves a substantial degree of risk. We have never generated any revenue from
 product sales, we may never generate any revenue from product sales, and we may fail to generate further revenue from grants or contracts
 or to be profitable;
- The wars between Russia and Ukraine and Israel and Hamas could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations, and financial condition;
- · Our results of operations have been adversely affected and, in the future, could be materially adversely impacted by the COVID-19 virus;

- Adverse developments affecting financial institutions, companies in the financial services industry generally, including those we do business with, could adversely affect our operations and liquidity;
- · We have incurred significant net losses since our inception and anticipate that we will continue to incur net losses for the foreseeable future;
- Due to the significant resources required for the development of our programs, and depending on our ability to access capital, we must prioritize development of certain product candidates;
- Our business is highly dependent on the success of our initial product candidates targeting neurodegenerative diseases;
- We currently contract with various research institutions to perform the research and development activities needed to develop our products, and if we ever choose to or need to find alternative research institutions, we may not be able to do so at all or, if we are able to do so, it may be costly and may cause significant delays in the development and commercialization of our products;
- Positive results from early preclinical or clinical studies of our product candidates are not necessarily predictive of the results of later preclinical studies and any current and future clinical trials of our product candidates;
- We have no history of completing clinical trials for novel drug substances or commercializing pharmaceutical products, which may make it difficult to evaluate the prospects for our future viability;
- Our clinical trials may reveal significant adverse events, toxicities or other side effects not seen in our preclinical studies and may result in a safety profile that could inhibit regulatory approval or market acceptance of any of our product candidates;
- We have concentrated much of our research and development efforts on the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases, a field that has seen limited success in drug development;
- We may encounter substantial delays in our current and planned clinical trials, or may not be able to conduct or complete our clinical trials on the timelines we expect, if at all;
- Our current and planned clinical trials may fail to demonstrate substantial evidence of the safety and efficacy of our product candidates, which would prevent, delay or limit the scope of regulatory approval and commercialization;
- Clinical development is a lengthy and expensive process with an uncertain outcome, and failure can occur at any stage of clinical development;
- The manufacture of our product candidates is complex and difficulties may be encountered in production;
- If, in the future, we are unable to establish sales and marketing capabilities or enter into agreements with third parties to sell and market any product candidates we may develop, we may not be successful in commercializing those product candidates if and when they are approved;
- Even if any product candidates we develop receive marketing approval, they may fail to achieve the degree of market acceptance by
 physicians, patients, healthcare payors, and others in the medical community necessary for commercial success.
- Even if we are able to commercialize any product candidates, such products may become subject to unfavorable pricing regulations, third-party reimbursement practices, or healthcare reform initiatives, which would harm our business.
- The regulatory approval processes of the FDA, European Medicines Agency and comparable foreign regulatory authorities are lengthy, time
 consuming, and inherently unpredictable. Regulatory authorities have substantial discretion in the approval process and may refuse to accept
 an application,

may disagree with our regulatory strategy or proposed pathway for approval or may decide that our data are insufficient for approval and require additional preclinical, clinical or other studies;

- We expect to depend in whole or in part on collaborations with third parties for the research, development and commercialization of any product candidates we may develop;
- We contract with third parties for the manufacture of materials for our research programs, preclinical studies and current clinical trials and expect to continue to do so for any future clinical trials and for commercialization of any product candidates that we may develop;
- We depend on a small number of third-party suppliers for key raw materials used in the manufacturing processes for our product candidates,
 and the loss of these third-party suppliers or their inability to supply us with adequate raw materials could harm our business; and
- If we are unable to obtain and maintain patent protection for any product candidates we develop, our competitors could develop and
 commercialize products or technology similar or identical to ours, and our ability to successfully commercialize any product candidates we
 may develop, and our technology may be adversely affected.

The forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus are based on our current expectations and beliefs concerning future developments and their potential effects on our company. There can be no assurance that future developments affecting us will be those that we have anticipated. These forward-looking statements involve a number of risks, uncertainties (some of which are beyond our control) or other assumptions that may cause actual results or performance to be materially different from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, those factors described under the heading "Risk Factors" in this prospectus. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should any of the assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary in material respects from those projected in these forward-looking statements. We will not undertake any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as may be required under applicable securities laws.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following summary highlights certain information described in greater detail elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary is not complete and does not contain all of the information you should consider or that may be important to you in making an investment decision. You should carefully read the entire prospectus, including the information under "Risk Factors," beginning on page 13, before making an investment in our securities. You should carefully read this entire prospectus.

The Company

We are a clinical-stage pharmaceutical company developing protein kinase inhibitor therapeutics to modify the course of Parkinson's disease ("PD"), Parkinson's-related disorders and other diseases of the Abelson Tyrosine Kinases. The Company's multi-therapeutic pipeline has a primary focus on neurodegeneration and its lead program utilizing Risvodetinib (also known as IkT-148009), a selective inhibitor of the non-receptor Abelson Tyrosine Kinases, targets the treatment of Parkinson's disease inside and outside the brain as well as other diseases that arise from Abelson Tyrosine Kinases. In 2021, we commenced clinical development of Risvodetinib (IkT-148009), which we believe can modify the course of Parkinson's disease including its manifestation in the gastrointestinal, or GI, tract. In January, 2023, the Company initiated its Phase 2 program, termed 'the 201 trial' (www.the201trial.com), for Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) as a treatment for Parkinson's disease and began the process of opening up to 34 sites in the U.S. As of April 18, 2024, 32 sites are open and actively evaluating prospective trial participants. As of April 18, 2024, 90 participants have been enrolled, 9 prospective participants are in medical screening and 60 potential participants are being evaluated for suitability to initiate medical screening, 44 participants have completed the 12-week dosing period. As of April 18, 2024, 17 mild and 2 moderate possibly treatment-related adverse events have been reported across all enrolled patients taking Risvodetinib (IkT-148009). Depending on the timing of the last enrolled patient, results from this trial may be reported in the second half of 2024. Monthly site enrollments have increased month-over-month since our patient outreach program was initiated. As such, we believe a more rapid path to enrollment is emerging through the public outreach/awareness campaign led by the 'the201trial.com' website. The emerging path to complete enrollment has prompted us to take further advantage of this multidose study by planning to extend the 201 trial by up to 12 months, subject to additional resources. In addition, emerging biomarker data from the 201 trial evaluating pathological alpha-synuclein in multiple tissues and fluids supported our recent grant submissions to the National Institute of Neurological Disease and Stroke. One of these grants, if approved, will introduce our novel monoclonal antibody to track phospho-Tyr³⁹-alphasynuclein in the clinical trial setting, which we believe in turn will enhance the meaning of biomarker measurements. We believe the utilization of this antibody in tissue biopsy and fluid analysis will enable us to confirm target engagement and evaluate the effect of Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) on the underlying pathology responsible for disease.

The twelve-week 201 trial is evaluating three doses in participants who have untreated Parkinson's disease on a staggered schedule and is placebo controlled with 1:1:1:1 randomization. The primary endpoints of this trial are safety and tolerability and a hierarchy of 15 secondary endpoints will evaluate treatment benefit in the brain and GI tract. The recent analysis of 11 patients who participated in the 201 trial prior to the temporary clinical hold issued by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") in November, 2022, which was lifted in January, 2023, suggested that Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) may have some effect on disease. These participants were withdrawn from the trial following the FDA's temporary clinical hold. As detailed at the Movement Disorder Society Congress held August 2023, the primary secondary endpoint is a functional assessment comprised of the sum of Parts 2 and 3 of the Movement Disorder Society Universal Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (MDS-UPDRS Parts II+III). This sum showed an average -8.7 point improvement in the three participants on the 200 mg dose relative to baseline, while three placebo participants increased by +1.7 points; this represents an average spread of -10.4 points. A lower (or negative) change relative to placebo of greater than -3 to -6 points might be considered a measure of improvement. Given the small sample size on this dose, we believe it is

premature to conclude a clinical benefit, but this observation reinforces our desire to extend the trial for an additional 12 months to potentially obtain a clear picture of clinical benefit over a total measurement of 15 months.

In March 2023, we opened our Investigational New Drug Application, or IND, for Risvodetinib(IkT-148009) as a treatment for the Parkinson's-related orphan disease Multiple System Atrophy, or MSA. Our evaluation of Risvodetinib(IkT-148009) in MSA was benefited by a grant received from the National Institute of Neurological Diseases and Stroke, an Institute of the National Institutes of Health, for \$0.39 million to fund animal model studies of Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) as a therapy for MSA. Two different animal studies were undertaken to evaluate whether Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) could have an impact on disease in the animal. One model evaluated the ability of Risvodetinib(IkT-148009) to modify disease early in its progression, while the second model is evaluating whether Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) can correct functional loss much later in the disease course. The early progression model study has now been shown to preserve nearly normal functional activity following 20 weeks of once daily dosing relative to untreated controls. Preservation of function in this model occurred with substantial reduction of the underlying alphasynuclein protein pathology. The second model evaluating Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) late in the disease course is ongoing. In addition, Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) was recently given Orphan Drug Designation by the FDA for the treatment of MSA. We plan to initiate a Phase 2 study in MSA patients in up to nineteen sites in the EU, and up to six sites in the U.S. involving at least 120 patients, and we are presently seeking non-dilutive resources to initiate and execute this trial in its entirety. The proposed Phase 2 study will have primary endpoints in safety, tolerability and efficacy following once daily dosing at two dose levels for 12-months. We plan to submit complementary regulatory documents for Risvodetinib(IkT-148009) to European Union authorities in 2024.

We are also developing platform technologies to improve delivery of protein kinase inhibitors in patients. One example of our potential ability to improve drug delivery is IkT-001Pro, a prodrug of the anticancer agent imatinib mesylate, which is intended to treat Stable Phase Chronic Myelogenous Leukemia, or SP-CML. IkT-001Pro has completed a three-part dose finding/dose equivalence study in 66 healthy volunteers (known as 'the 501 trial'). The study was designed to evaluate the 96-hour pharmacokinetics of imatinib delivered as IkT-001Pro and determine the dose of IkT-001Pro that can deliver the equivalent of either 400 mg or 600 mg imatinib mesylate. As of the date of this offering, bioequivalence to 400 mg imatinib mesylate has been established to our satisfaction for a 600 mg dose of IkT-001Pro. We further evaluated 600 mg imatinib mesylate and believe that a 900 mg dose of IkT-001Pro is the preferred dose of IkT-001Pro to deliver a dose of imatinib equivalent to 600 mg imatinib mesylate. We studied 800 mg IkT-001Pro and found it to be nearly equivalent to 600 mg imatinib mesylate. We intend to study higher doses of kT-001Pro to cover the full range of doses approved for imatinib mesylate to treat up to 11 adult and pediatric blood cancers.

On January 19, 2024, members of the Company along with its medical oncology consultants met with the FDA Review Team (the "Review Team") from the Division of Hematologic Malignancies in a Pre-New Drug Application, or NDA, meeting to discuss our bioequivalence studies of IkT-001Pro and its path to approval. All questions were addressed and summarized in official meeting minutes issued by the FDA on February 12, 2024. During the meeting we inquired whether additional clinical studies may be needed to seek approval and discussed manufacturing and quality control requirements for approval. The Review Team acknowledged that the 505(b)(2) pathway appears to be the appropriate pathway for approval of IkT-001Pro and indicated that, pending formal review of our clinical studies completed to date indicate that 600 mg and 800 mg IkT-001Pro provides similar exposures to 400 mg and 600 mg imatinib mesylate, respectively, subject to review of the NDA upon filing. In addition, given that imatinib mesylate is approved for use between 300 mg and 800 mg once daily for a variety of blood and gastrointestinal cancers, the Review Team stated that if we intend to seek approval across all currently approved indications, we should evaluate additional dose(s) as needed to measure the safety, tolerability and bioequivalent dose of IkT-001Pro that would deliver up to 800 mg, the highest approved dose of imatinib mesylate. The Review Team also discussed the possible difference between

IkT-001Pro and imatinib mesylate absorption in the gut and recommended that we evaluate whetherIkT-001Pro and imatinib mesylate behave differently with respect to certain gut transporters that regulate absorption. We are in alignment with the FDA and are initiating the necessary pre-clinical test to evaluate this further to ensure that delivery of imatinib byIkT-001Pro mimics imatinib mesylate in all respects. Finally, a number of recommendations were discussed to prevent the potential mix-up between 001Pro and imatinib mesylate either at the pharmacy or by patients for two drugs delivering the same active ingredient. We discussed alternate dosage forms for IkT-001Pro relative to imatinib mesylate as the primary mitigation strategy and will provide a justification of the dosage forms chosen and why they are unlikely to cause medication errors. To ensure that we meet the manufacturing requirements for approval, we will request milestone-based meetings with the Review Team as we complete the required manufacturing and quality control processes.

We are also evaluating the application of IkT-001Pro to pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH). PAH is a rare disease of the pulmonary microvasculature with about 30,000 cases in the U.S., mostly in women between the ages of 30 and 60. The global PAH market size was valued at \$7.66 billion in 2023 and is estimated to grow at a compound annual growth rate of 5.4% between 2024 to 2030. Most treatments for PAH attempt to address symptoms of this progressive disorder, but in the early 2010s, imatinib delivered by imatinib mesylate was shown to be a disease-modifying therapy for PAH. Co-administration of medications with harmful drug-drug interactions precluded the approval of imatinib asadd-on therapy in PAH. Today, on the other hand, changes to standard-of-care for these patients has reduced the possible risk of imatinib treatment in PAH in our view. As such, on April 5, 2024, members of the Company met with the FDA Division of Cardiology and Nephrology in a pre-IND meeting to discuss the Company's plan to utilize IkT-001Pro at 300 mg or 450 mg in a Phase 2/3 efficacy, safety and tolerability trial in World Health Organization Functional Class I patients. At the meeting, exclusivity of IkT-001Pro being granted Breakthrough Designation, a proposed late-stage trial design and any additional requirements needed for opening the IND were discussed. Final meeting minutes governing what was agreed to at the meeting should be available in April 2024. The Company has also applied for Orphan Drug Designation for delivery of imatinib by IkT-001Pro for PAH.

We have also improved drug delivery of Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) through development of a tablet formulation, which we measured to nearly double the concentration of Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) delivered relative to the same dose previously administered as a gelatin capsule. This provides the opportunity to lower the effective oral dose, which could lead to further safety and tolerability improvements for Risvodetinib (IkT-148009). The Company plans to introduce the tablet formulation into the 12-month extension study, once implemented, as well as in all future clinical trials.

Finally, we are evaluating a number of research phase molecules (IkT-1427, IkT-148x and BIP 4-7) for a variety of indications across our pre-clinical development pipeline.

In our opinion, the multi-decade failures in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases such as PD result from a lack of understanding of the biochemistry of the disease processes involved. Neurodegeneration is marked by a progressive degeneration and loss of function of neurons which send and receive signals to and from the brain. Historically, the cause of a neurodegenerative disease was thought to be a "plaque" made up of a misfolded and/or aggregated protein(s). Therapeutic approaches, therefore, sought to remove "plaque" from the brain. A "plaque"-focused treatment strategy has failed to alter the course of Parkinson's disease in two Phase 2 trials that reported results in 2020 and 2021. We believe we are different. We identified the proteins that become dysfunctional in a disease pathway and sought to understand how a dysfunctional protein causes disease and published those results in several high-profile peer reviewed publications. We believe our approach to PD and other neurological diseases has identified the underlying cause of disease and led to an understanding of how individual proteins are linked together to define the disease process. We believe our approach to

neurodegenerative disease is validated by our 2022 and 2023 publications and oral presentations at the major academic and industry conferences in Parkinson's and Alzheimer's diseases.

To increase the probability of success, we are making parallel investments in several product candidates andback-up candidates, and plan to advance only those candidates to the later stages of clinical development that show strong preclinical and early clinical data. By developing a portfolio of product candidates across therapeutic indications, we can continuously apply learnings and tools across programs and leverage economies of scale in our research and development organization. Our target indications include diseases with large patient populations, such as PD, as well as orphan indications, such as, Multiple System Atrophy and Chronic Myelogenous Leukemia.

We currently have commercialization rights to all of our development programs and patent protection in the United States until 2033 for IkT-001Pro and 2036 for Risvodetinib (IkT-148009). Additional patent filings could extend this period of exclusivity.

As of April 10, 2024, our patent portfolio included: (i) nine issued patents and four pending patent applications in the United States and (ii) eleven issued foreign patents and four pending foreign patent applications. The patents in this portfolio, and patents that may issue from the applications in this portfolio, will expire between 2033 and 2037, not taking into account any potential patent-term adjustments or extensions that may be available in the future.

One family contains patents and applications covering (a) certain compositions of matter comprising IkT-001Pro; and (b) methods of treating certain diseases using IkT-001Pro. This family includes two issued U.S. patents and one pending U.S. patent application. The patents will expire in 2033, not taking into account any potential patent-term adjustments or extensions that may be available in the future. The pending application is a U.S. provisional patent application that was filed in 2024. Future patent applications that are entitled to claim priority to this provisional application may issue as patents that would expire in 2044 or 2045, not taking into account any potential patent-term adjustments or extensions that may be available in the future.

Three families contain patents and applications covering (a) certain compositions of matter comprisingIkT-148009 or IkT-01427; and (b) methods of treating certain diseases using IkT-148009 or IkT-01427. These families include seven issued U.S. patents and three pending U.S. patent applications. The patents within these families, and patents that may issue from the applications in these families, will expire between 2036 and 2037, not taking into account any potential patent-term adjustments or extensions that may be available in the future. One of the pending applications is a U.S. provisional patent application that was filed in 2024. Future patent applications that are entitled to claim priority to this provisional application may issue as patents that would expire in 2044 or 2045, not taking into account any potential patent-term adjustments or extensions that may be available in the future.

ATM Offering

On February 1, 2024, the Company entered into an At the Market Offering Agreement (the "Wainwright Agreement") with H.C. Wainwright & Co., LLC, as sales agent (the "Agent"), pursuant to which the Company may, from time to time, issue and sell through the Agent shares of the Company's common stock at an aggregate offering price of up to approximately \$5.7 million (the "ATM Shares"). Under the terms of the Wainwright Agreement, the Agent may sell the ATM Shares at market prices by any method that is deemed to be an "ATM" as defined in Rule 415 under the Securities Act. as amended.

Subject to the terms and conditions of the Wainwright Agreement, the Agent will use its commercially reasonable efforts to sell the ATM Shares from time to time, based upon the Company's instructions. The

Company has no obligation to sell any of the ATM Shares, and may at any time suspend sales under the Wainwright Agreement or terminate the Wainwright Agreement in accordance with its terms. The Company has provided the Agent with customary indemnification rights, and the Agent will be entitled to a fixed commission of 3.0% of the aggregate gross proceeds from the ATM Shares sold. The Wainwright Agreement contains customary representations and warranties, and the Company is required to deliver customary closing documents and certificates in connection with sales of the ATM Shares. As of the date of this offering, 290,564 ATM Shares have been sold under the Wainwright Agreement with net proceeds from the Agent to the Company of \$777,910.

Corporate Information

We were incorporated in Delaware in 2010 as a successor to a Georgia limited liability company and commenced operations in September 2008. Our principal executive offices are located at 3350 Riverwood Parkway SE, Suite 1900, Atlanta, Georgia, 30339. We also maintain offices at 1 Cranberry Hill, Ste 200, Lexington, MA, 02421. Our telephone numbers are (678) 392-3419 and (617) 936-0184. Our website address is www.inhibikase.com. Information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus and should not be considered to be part of this prospectus.

Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company

As a company with less than \$1.235 billion in revenues during our last completed fiscal year, we qualify as an \(\frac{2}{2}\) merging growth company" as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, or the JOBS Act. An emerging growth company may take advantage of specified reduced reporting requirements that are otherwise applicable generally to public companies. These reduced reporting requirements include:

- an exemption from compliance with the auditor attestation requirement on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting;
- an exemption from compliance with any requirement that the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board may adopt regarding a supplement to the auditor's report providing additional information about the audit and the financial statements;
- · reduced disclosure about our executive compensation arrangements; and
- an exemption from the requirements to obtain anon-binding advisory vote on executive compensation or a stockholder approval of any
 golden parachute arrangements.

We have elected to take advantage of some, but not all, of the available benefits under the JOBS Act. Accordingly, the information contained herein may be different from the information you receive from other public companies in which you hold stock. Further, pursuant to Section 107 of the JOBS Act, as an emerging growth company, we have elected to use the extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. As a result, our consolidated financial statements may not be comparable to the financial statements of issuers who are required to comply with the effective dates for new or revised accounting standards that are applicable to public companies, which may make our common stock less attractive to investors.

We will remain an emerging growth company until the earliest to occur of: (i) the end of the first fiscal year in which our annual gross revenues are \$1.235 billion or more; the end of the first fiscal year in which we are deemed to be a "large accelerated filer," as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act; the date on which we have, during the previous three-year period, issued more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt securities; and (iv) December 31, 2025.

THE OFFERING

The following summary contains basic information about this offering. The summary is not intended to be complete. You should read the full text and more specific details contained elsewhere in this prospectus.

Common Stock We Are Offering:

Up to [] shares of common stock together with Common Warrants to purchase up to [] shares of common stock at an assumed combined public offering price of \$[] per share and Common Warrant, which is equal to the last reported sale price per share of our common stock on the Nasdaq Capital Market on [], 2024 (and the shares of common stock that are issuable from time to time upon exercise of the Common Warrants) pursuant to this prospectus.

Common Warrants We Are Offering:

Each share of our common stock is being sold together with a Common Warrant to purchase one share of our common stock. Each Common Warrant will have an exercise price of \$[] per share (representing 100% of the price at which a share of common stock and accompanying Common Warrant are sold to the public in this offering), will be immediately exercisable and will expire on the fifth anniversary of the original issuance date. The shares of common stock and the accompanying Common Warrants, as the case may be, can only be purchased together in this offering but will be issued separately and will be immediately separable upon issuance. This prospectus also relates to the offering of the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the Common Warrants.

Pre-funded Warrants We Are Offering

We are also offering to those purchasers, if any, whose purchase of our common stock in this offering would otherwise result in such purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or at the election of such purchasers, 9.99%) of our outstanding common stock immediately following the consummation of this offering, the opportunity, in lieu of purchasing common stock, to purchase pre-funded warrants to purchase shares of our common stock, or pre-funded warrants. Each pre-funded warrant will be exercisable for one share of our common stock (subject to adjustment as provided for therein) at any time at the option of the holder until such pre-funded warrant is exercised in full, provided that the holder will be prohibited from exercising pre-funded warrants for shares of our common stock if, as a result of such exercise, the holder, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, would own more than 4.99% of the total number of shares of our common stock then issued and outstanding. However, any holder may increase such percentage to any other percentage not in excess of 9.99%, provided that any increase in such percentage shall not be effective until 61 days after notice to us. The purchase price of each pre-funded warrant will equal the price per share at which shares of our common stock and accompanying warrants to purchase common stock are being sold to the public in this offering, minus \$0.0001, and the exercise price of each

pre-funded warrant will equal \$0.0001 per share of common stock. For each pre-funded warrant purchased in this offering in lieu of common stock, we will reduce the number of

shares of common stock we are offering by one.

Placement Agent Warrants We Are Offering Pursuant to this prospectus, we will issue to the Placement Agent (or its designees) warrants to

purchase up to [] shares of common stock as part of the compensation payable to the Placement Agent in connection with this offering (the "Placement Agent Warrants"). See "Plan of Distribution". This prospectus supplement also relates to the offering of the shares of

common stock issuable upon exercise of the Placement Agent Warrants.

Common Stock Outstanding Prior to This Offering: 6,476,844 shares of common stock.

Common Stock to be Outstanding Immediately After this[

Offering:

[] shares of common stock assuming we sell all of the shares of common stock and none of the pre-funded warrants offered pursuant to this prospectus and assuming none of the

Common Warrants issued in this offering are exercised.

Use of Proceeds: We currently intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to extend the 201 trial for

Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) up to an additional 12 months, support expansion of our biomarker program and ancillary studies required for Phase 3 entry and other general

corporate purposes. See "Use of Proceeds" in this prospectus.

Trading Symbols: Our common stock is listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol 'IKT'. There is

no established public trading market for the Common Warrants, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply to list the Common Warrants on any national securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system. Without an active

trading market, the liquidity of the Common Warrants will be limited.

Risk Factors: Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" on page 13 of

this prospectus and the other information included in this prospectus for a discussion of

factors you should consider before investing in our securities.

Unless otherwise stated the number of shares of common stock outstanding after the offering is based on 6,476,844 shares of common stock outstanding as of April 15, 2024, the most recent date practicable, and excludes, as of that date, the following:

- 2,266,136 shares issuable upon the exercise of our outstanding warrants, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$7.64, per share;
- 985,280 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options outstanding under our 2020 Equity Incentive Plan and our 2011 Equity Incentive Plan, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$10.33, per share; and
- 988,792 shares reserved for future issuance under our 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.

Unless otherwise indicated, all information in this prospectus assumes no exercise of the outstanding options or warrants described above, no sale of any pre-funded warrants in this offering, and no exercise of the Placement Agent Warrants or the Common Warrants to be issued to purchasers of common stock or pre-funded warrants in this offering.

On June 30, 2023, we effected a reverse stock split at the ratio of one post-split share for every sixpre-split shares. All common stock, options and warrant amounts and references have been retroactively adjusted for all figures presented to reflect this split unless specifically stated otherwise.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the following risk factors, together with all of the other information included in this prospectus, before making an investment decision. The occurrence of one or more of the events or circumstances described in these risk factors, alone or in combination with other events or circumstances, may have an adverse effect on our business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations. You should also carefully consider the following risk factors, together with those under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus, as those risk factors are amended or supplemented by our subsequent filings with the SEC, in addition to the other information included in this prospectus, including matters addressed in the section entitled "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements." We may face additional risks and uncertainties that are not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial, which may also impair our business or financial condition.

Risks Related to Our Business, Financial Condition and Capital Requirements

We are a clinical-stage drug development company with limited resources, a limited operating history and have no products approved for commercial sale, which may make it difficult to evaluate our current business and predict our future success and viability.

We are a clinical stage drug development company that commenced operations in September 2008. We have limited facilities to conduct fundamental research and we have performed our research and development activities by collaboration with contract service providers, and contract manufacturers and by designing and developing research programs in collaboration with university-based experts who work with us to evaluate mechanism(s) of disease for which we have designed and developed product candidates. Our direct research capabilities are very limited. As of the date of this offering, we have not maintained a principal laboratory or primary research facility for the development of our product candidates. In addition, we have no products approved for commercial sale and therefore all of our revenue has been obtained solely through grants and contracts from private foundations and from state and federal grants from institutions such as the National Institutes of Health and the Department of Defense.

Drug development is a highly uncertain undertaking and involves a substantial degree of risk. As of the date of this offering, we have not completed clinical trials for any of our product candidates, obtained marketing approval for any product candidates, manufactured a commercial scale product, or arranged for a third-party to do so on our behalf, or conducted sales and marketing activities necessary for successful product commercialization. Given the highly uncertain nature of drug development, we may never initiate or complete clinical trials for any of our product candidates, obtain marketing approval for any product candidates, manufacture a commercial scale product or arrange for a third-party to do so on our behalf, or conduct sales and marketing activities necessary for successful product commercialization.

Our limited operating history as a company makes any assessment of our future success and viability subject to significant uncertainty. We will encounter risks and difficulties frequently experienced by early-stage pharmaceutical companies in rapidly evolving fields, and we have not yet demonstrated an ability to successfully overcome such risks and difficulties. If we do not address these risks and difficulties successfully, our business, operating results and financial condition will suffer.

There is substantial doubt regarding our ability to continue as a going concern and our independent registered public accounting firm has included an explanatory paragraph relating to our ability to continue as a going concern in its report on our audited financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023. We will need to raise additional funding, which may not be available on acceptable terms, or at all. Failure to obtain this necessary capital when needed may force us to delay, limit or terminate our clinical trials or other operations.

We have incurred net losses and used significant cash in operating activities since inception, and we expect to continue to generate operating losses for the foreseeable future. As of December 31, 2023, we had an accumulated deficit of \$66,900,725. As of December 31, 2023, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$9,165,179 and marketable securities of \$4,086,873, which we believe that, together with the net proceeds of our At the Market Offering, should be sufficient to fund our operating expenses into the first quarter of 2025. We have based this estimate on assumptions that may prove to be wrong, and we could use our capital resources sooner than we currently expect. Pursuant to the requirements of Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 205-40, Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern, and as a result of our financial condition and other factors described herein, there is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. Our ability to continue as a going concern will depend on our ability to obtain additional funding, as to which no assurances can be given. Our future success depends on our ability to raise capital and/or execute our current operating plan. However, we cannot be certain that these initiatives or raising additional capital, will be available to us or, if available, will be on terms acceptable to us. If we issue additional securities to raise funds, these securities may have rights, preferences, or privileges senior to those of our common stock, and our current shareholders may experience dilution. If we are unable to obtain funds when needed or on acceptable terms, we may be required to curtail our current clinical trials, cut operating costs, forego future development and other opportunities or even terminate our operations, which may involve seeking bankruptcy protection. We have identified conditions and events that raise doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern and our independent registered public accounting firm has included an explanatory paragraph relating to our ability to continue as a going concern in its report on our audited financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023.

We will need additional capital. If we are unable to successfully raise additional capital, our future clinical trials could be limited, we may be forced to delay, reduce or eliminate product development programs, and our long-term viability may be threatened.

Developing pharmaceutical products, including conducting preclinical studies and clinical trials, is expensive and we expect our capital expenditures to continue to be significant in the foreseeable future. We expect our research and development expenses to increase with our ongoing activities, particularly activities related to clinical trials and manufacturing activities for Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) and IkT-001Pro and product candidate development. We will need to raise substantial additional capital to complete the development and commercialization of Risvodetinib (IkT-148009), IkT-001Pro, or other product candidates, and depending on the availability of capital, may need to delay or cease development of some of our product candidates. Even if we raise additional capital, we may elect to focus our efforts on one or more development programs and delay or cease other development programs.

We experienced negative operating cash flows since our inception and funded our operations prior to our initial public offering primarily through private, state and federal contracts and grants. In December 2020, we completed an initial public offering of common stock, in June 2021 we completed a follow-on public offering, in January 2023 we completed afollow-on public offering and concurrent private placements (the "January 2023 Offering"), and in February 2024, we entered into an At The Market Offering Agreement with H.C. Wainwright & Co., LLC, as sales agent (the "Agent"), pursuant to which we may, from time to time, issue and sell shares of our common stock, in an aggregate offering price of up to \$5,659,255 through the Agent (the "ATM"). We anticipate we will need to seek additional funds in the future through equity or debt financings, or strategic alliances with third parties, either alone or in combination with equity financings to complete our

product development initiatives, particularly with respect to our planned 201 trial 12 month extension study. These financings could result in substantial dilution to the holders of our common stock or require contractual or other restrictions on our operations or on alternatives that may be available to us. If we raise additional funds by issuing debt securities, these debt securities could impose significant restrictions on our operations. Any such required financing may not be available in amounts or on terms acceptable to us, and the failure to procure such required financing could have a material and adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations, or threaten our ability to continue as a going concern.

Our present and future capital requirements will be significant and will depend on many factors, including:

- the progress and results of our development efforts for our product candidates;
- the costs, timing and outcome of regulatory review of our product candidates;
- the costs and timing of preparing, filing and prosecuting patent applications, maintaining and enforcing our intellectual property rights and defending any intellectual property-related claims;
- the effect of competing technological and market developments;
- market acceptance of our product candidates;
- the rate of progress in establishing coverage and reimbursement arrangements with domestic and international commercial third-party payors and government payors;
- the extent to which we acquire or in-license other products and technologies; and
- legal, accounting, insurance and other professional and business-related costs.

Until we can generate sufficient revenue from our product candidates, if ever, we expect to finance future cash needs through public or private equity offerings, debt financings, corporate collaborations and/or licensing arrangements and government and foundation grants. Additional funds may not be available when we need them on terms that are acceptable, or at all. We may not be able to acquire additional funds on acceptable terms, or at all. If we are unable to raise adequate funds, we may have to liquidate some or all of our assets and we may be required to delay, reduce the scope of or eliminate some or all of our development programs.

If we do not have, or are not able to obtain, sufficient funds, we may be required to delay development or commercialization of our product candidates. We also may have to reduce the resources devoted to our product candidates or cease operations. Any of these factors could harm our operating results.

Risks Relating to This Offering

This is a best-efforts offering, no minimum amount of securities is required to be sold, and we may not raise the amount of capital we believe is required for our business plans, including our near-term business plans.

The Placement Agent has agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to solicit offers to purchase the securities in this offering. The Placement Agent has no obligation to buy any of the securities from us or to arrange for the purchase or sale of any specific number or dollar amount of the securities. There is no required minimum number of securities that must be sold as a condition to completion of this offering. Because there is no minimum offering amount required as a condition to the closing of this offering, the actual offering amount, Placement Agent fees and proceeds to us are not presently determinable and may be substantially less than the maximum amounts set forth herein. We may sell fewer than all of the securities offered hereby, which may significantly reduce the amount of proceeds received by us, and investors in this offering will not receive a refund in the event that we do not sell an amount of securities sufficient to support our continued operations, including our near-term continued operations. Thus, we may not raise the amount of capital we believe is required for our operations in the short-term, including for our planned 12 month Phase 2 extension study, and may need to raise additional funds to complete such short-term operations. Such additional fundraises may not be available or available on terms acceptable to us.

You may experience immediate and substantial dilution in the net tangible book value per share of the common stock you purchase.

The price per share of our common stock (orpre-funded warrant) and Common Warrant being offered may be higher than the net tangible book value per share of our common stock outstanding prior to your purchase and, in such case, you will suffer immediate dilution based on the difference between the price you pay per share of our common stock (or pre-funded warrant) and Common Warrant and our net tangible book value per share at the time of your purchase. As of December 31, 2023, our net tangible book value per share was approximately \$1.66 per share.

You may experience future dilution as a result of future equity offerings and future sales of substantial amounts of our common stock could adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

In order to raise additional capital, in the future we expect to offer additional shares of our common stock or other securities convertible into or exchangeable for our common stock. We may choose to raise additional capital due to market conditions or strategic considerations even if we believe we have sufficient funds for our current or future operating plans. We cannot assure you that we will be able to sell shares or other securities in any other offering at a price per share that is equal to or greater than the price per share paid by investors in this offering, and investors purchasing shares or other securities in the future could have rights superior to existing stockholders. The price per share at which we sell additional shares of our common stock or other securities convertible into or exchangeable for our common stock in future transactions may be higher or lower than the price per share in this offering. To the extent that outstanding options or warrants to purchase common stock are exercised, investors purchasing our common stock (or pre-funded warrants) in this offering may experience further dilution. Furthermore, if additional capital is raised through the sale of equity or convertible debt securities, or perceptions that those sales could occur, the issuance of these securities could result in downward pressure on the price of our common stock, and our ability to raise capital in the future through the sale of additional equity securities. We cannot predict the effect that future sales of our common stock or the market perception that we are permitted to sell a significant number of our securities would have on the market price of our common stock.

We have broad discretion in the use of the net proceeds we receive from this offering and our management team may invest or spend such proceeds in ways with which you may not agree or in ways which may not yield a significant return.

Our management will have broad discretion in the application of the net proceeds we receive in this offering. We currently intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to extend the 201 trial for Risvodetinib (IkT-148009) up to an additional 12 months, support expansion of our biomarker program and ancillary studies required for Phase 3 entry and other general corporate purposes. The proceeds from this offering may not be sufficient to fully fund the extension of the 201 trial by 12 months, which may force us to delay the extension study or alter its design. See "Use of Proceeds." You will not have the opportunity, as part of your investment decision, to assess whether the proceeds are being used appropriately. The net proceeds may be used for corporate purposes that do not increase our operating results or enhance the value of our common stock. Because of the number and variability of factors that will determine our use of our net proceeds from this offering, their ultimate use may vary substantially from their currently intended use. The failure by our management to apply these funds effectively could result in financial losses that could have a material adverse effect on our business and cause the price of our common stock to decline.

Holders of our Common Warrants and pre-funded warrants will have no rights as common stockholders until they acquire shares of our common stock.

Until you acquire shares of our common stock upon exercise of your Common Warrants orpre-funded warrants, you will have no rights with respect to shares of our common stock issuable upon exercise of your

Common Warrants or pre-funded warrants, including the right to receive dividend payments, vote or respond to tender offers. Upon exercise of your Common Warrants or pre-funded warrants, you will be entitled to exercise the rights of a common stockholder only as to matters for which the record date occurs after the exercise date.

The Common Warrants may not have any value.

Each Common Warrant will have an exercise price of not less than 100% of the last reported sale price of our common stock as of the close of the trading day immediately preceding the pricing of this offering and will expire on the fifth anniversary of the date they first become exercisable. In the event our common stock price does not exceed the exercise price of the Common Warrants during the period when the Common Warrants are exercisable, the Common Warrants may not have any value.

There is no public market for the Common Warrants or pre-funded warrants being offered in this offering.

There is no established public trading market for the Common Warrants orpre-funded warrants being offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply to list the Common Warrants or pre-funded warrants on any national securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system, including The Nasdaq Capital Market. Without an active trading market, the liquidity of the warrants and pre-funded warrants will be limited.

Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock

The market price of our common stock may be volatile.

Some of the factors that may cause the market price of our common stock to fluctuate include:

- results of our preclinical studies and clinical trials, or regulatory status of our product candidates.
- results of preclinical studies, clinical trials, or regulatory approvals of product candidates of our competitors, or announcements about new research programs or product candidates of our competitors;
- delays in filing our INDs, commencing trials, or objections by the FDA as to the content of our INDs;
- failure or discontinuation of any of our product development and research programs;
- any delay of the FDA in approving, or failure to approve, the design of our planned clinical trials for our current product candidates or for any future product candidates that we may develop;
- the results of our efforts to develop additional product candidates or products;
- commencement or termination of collaborations for our product development and research programs;
- the success of existing or new competitive products or technologies;
- the level of expenses related to any of our research programs, clinical development programs, or product candidates that we may develop;
- regulatory or legal developments in the United States and other countries;
- developments or disputes concerning patent applications, issued patents, or other proprietary rights;
- · actual or anticipated changes in estimates as to financial results, development timelines, or recommendations by securities analysts;
- announcement or expectation of additional financing efforts;
- sales of our common stock by us, our insiders, or other stockholders;
- · expiration of lock-up agreements;
- · variations in our financial results or those of companies that are perceived to be similar to us;

- changes in estimates or recommendations by securities analysts, if any, that cover our stock;
- changes in the structure of healthcare payment systems;
- · market conditions in the pharmaceutical sector; and
- · general economic, industry, and market conditions.

In recent years, the stock market in general, and the market for pharmaceutical companies in particular, has experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to changes in the operating performance of the companies whose stock is experiencing those price and volume fluctuations. Broad market and industry factors may seriously affect the market price of our common stock, regardless of our actual operating performance. Following periods of such volatility in the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been brought against that company. Because of the potential volatility of our stock price, we may become the target of securities litigation in the future. Securities litigation could result in substantial costs and divert management's attention and resources from our business.

We will require additional capital in the future and raising additional capital may cause dilution to our existing stockholders, restrict our operations or require us to relinquish rights to our technologies or product candidates.

We will require additional capital in the future and we may seek additional capital through a combination of public and private equity offerings, debt financings, strategic partnerships and alliances and licensing arrangements. We, and indirectly, our stockholders, will bear the cost of issuing and servicing such securities. Because our decision to issue debt or equity securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of any future offerings. To the extent that we raise additional capital through the sale of equity or debt securities, your ownership interest will be diluted, and the terms may include liquidation or other preferences that adversely affect your rights as a stockholder. The incurrence of indebtedness would result in increased fixed payment obligations and could involve restrictive covenants, such as limitations on our ability to incur additional debt, limitations on our ability to acquire, sell or license intellectual property rights and other operating restrictions that could adversely impact our ability to conduct our business. Additionally, any future collaborations we enter into with third parties may provide capital in the near term but limit our potential cash flow and revenue in the future. If we raise additional funds through strategic partnerships and alliances and licensing arrangements with third parties, we may have to relinquish valuable rights to our technologies or product candidates, or grant licenses on terms unfavorable to us.

Insiders control a significant number of shares of our common stock, which could limit your ability to affect the outcome of key transactions, including a change of control.

Our directors, executive officers, holders of more than 5% of our outstanding stock and their respective affiliates beneficially own shares representing approximately 15.9% of our outstanding common stock. As a result, these stockholders, if they act together, will be able to influence our management and affairs and all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. As of April 15, 2024, Dr. Werner alone beneficially owned shares representing approximately 14.6% of our outstanding common stock. This concentration of ownership may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control of our company and might affect the market price of our common stock.

We are an "emerging growth company" and a "smaller reporting company" and the reduced disclosure requirements applicable to emerging growth companies may make our common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in the JOBS Act. For so long as we remain an emerging growth company, we are permitted and plan to rely on exemptions from certain disclosure requirements that are

applicable to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies. These exemptions include, but are not limited to: (i) exemption from compliance with the auditor attestation requirements pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or SOX; (ii) exemption from compliance with any requirement that may be adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding mandatory audit firm rotation or a supplement to the auditor's report providing additional information about the audit and the financial statements; (iii) reduced disclosure about our executive compensation arrangements; and (iv) exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved.

We will continue to remain an emerging growth company until the earliest of the following: (i) the last day of the fiscal year following the fifth anniversary of the date of the completion of our initial public offering; (ii) the last day of the fiscal year in which our total annual gross revenue is equal to or more than \$1.235 billion; (iii) the date on which we have issued more than \$1 billion in nonconvertible debt during the previous three years; or (iv) the date on which we are deemed to be a large accelerated filer under the rules of the SEC.

In addition, we are currently a "smaller reporting company," as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or Exchange Act, and have elected to take advantage of certain of the scaled disclosures available to smaller reporting companies. To the extent that we continue to qualify as a "smaller reporting company" as such term is defined in Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act, after we cease to qualify as an emerging growth company, certain of the exemptions available to us as an "emerging growth company" may continue to be available to us as a "smaller reporting company," including exemption from compliance with the auditor attestation requirements pursuant to SOX and reduced disclosure about our executive compensation arrangements. We will continue to be a "smaller reporting company" until we have \$250 million or more in public float (based on our common stock) measured as of the last business day of our most recently completed second fiscal quarter or, in the event we have no public float (based on our common stock) or a public float (based on our common stock) that is less than \$700 million, annual revenues of \$100 million or more during the most recently completed fiscal year.

As a result, the information we provide stockholders will be different than the information that is available with respect to other public companies. We cannot predict whether investors will find our common stock less attractive if we rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our common stock, and our stock price may be more volatile.

In addition, the JOBS Act provides that an emerging growth company can take advantage of an extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards. This allows an emerging growth company to delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. We have opted to take advantage of this extended transition period for the adoption of certain accounting standards.

Delaware law and provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws might discourage, delay, or prevent a change in control of our company or changes in our management and, therefore, depress the trading price of our common stock.

Provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws may discourage, delay, or prevent a merger, acquisition, or other change in control that stockholders may consider favorable, including transactions in which you might otherwise receive a premium for your shares of our common stock. These provisions may also prevent or frustrate attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our management. Therefore, these provisions could adversely affect the price of our common stock. Among other things, our charter documents:

 establish that our board of directors is divided into three classes, Class I, Class II and Class III, with each class serving staggered three-year terms;

- · provide that vacancies on our board of directors may be filled only by a majority of directors then in office, even though less than a quorum;
- · provide that our directors may only be removed for cause;
- eliminate cumulative voting;
- authorize our board of directors to issue shares of preferred stock and determine the price and other terms of those shares, including preferences and voting rights, without stockholder approval;
- provide our board of directors with the exclusive right to elect a director to fill a vacancy or newly created directorship;
- · permit stockholders to only take actions at a duly called annual or special meeting and not by written consent;
- prohibit stockholders from calling a special meeting of stockholders;
- · require that stockholders give advance notice to nominate directors or submit proposals for consideration at stockholder meetings;
- authorize our board of directors, by a majority vote, to amend the bylaws; and
- require the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock to amend many of the provisions described above.

In addition, Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, or DGCL, prohibits a publicly-held Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination with an interested stockholder, generally a person which together with its affiliates owns, or within the last three years has owned, 15% of our voting stock, for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder, unless the business combination is approved in a prescribed manner.

Any provision of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, amended and restated bylaws, or Delaware law that has the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control could limit the opportunity for our stockholders to receive a premium for their shares of our capital stock and could also affect the price that some investors are willing to pay for our common stock.

If securities analysts do not publish research or reports about our business or if they publish negative evaluations of our stock, the price of our stock could decline.

The trading market for our common stock will rely in part on the research and reports that industry or financial analysts publish about us or our business. We currently are being covered by a very limited number of financial analysts. If no additional analysts commence coverage of us or existing analysts cease coverage, the trading price of our stock could decrease. Even if we do obtain additional analyst coverage, if one or more of the analysts covering our business downgrade their evaluations of our stock, the price of our stock could decline. If one or more of these analysts cease to cover our stock, we could lose visibility in the market for our stock, which in turn could cause our stock price to decline.

We do not anticipate paying dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future.

We currently plan to invest all available funds, including the proceeds from this offering and future earnings, if any, in the development and growth of our business. We currently do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. As a result, a rise in the market price of our common stock, which is uncertain and unpredictable, will be your sole source of potential gain in the foreseeable future, and you should not rely on an investment in our common stock for dividend income.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds from the sale of the securities offered under this prospectus, after deducting fees and estimated offering expenses payable by us, will be approximately \$[] million, or \$[] (based on an assumed public offering price per share of common stock of \$[], which was the last reported sales price of our common stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market on April [], 2024). Each \$0.25 increase (decrease) in the assumed combined public offering price of \$[] per share and accompanying Common Warrant would increase (decrease) the net proceeds to us from this offering by approximately \$[] million, assuming the number of shares and Common Warrants offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same, after deducting the placement agent fees and estimated offering expenses payable by us. We may also increase or decrease the number of shares of our common stock and Common Warrants we are offering. Each 1.0 million share increase) in the number of shares of common stock sold in this offering would increase (decrease) the expected net proceeds of the offering to us by approximately \$[] million, assuming that the assumed combined public offering price per share of common stock and accompanying Common Warrant remains the same.

We currently intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to extend the 201 trial for Risvodetinib(IkT-148009) up to an additional 12 months, support expansion of our biomarker program and ancillary studies required for Phase 3 entry and other general corporate purposes. The proceeds from this offering may not be sufficient to fully fund the extension of the 201 trial by 12 months, which may force us to delay the extension study or alter its design.

However, because this is a best efforts offering and there is no minimum offering amount required as a condition to the closing of this offering, the actual offering amount and net proceeds to us are not presently determinable and may be substantially less than the maximum amounts set forth on the cover page of this prospectus.

This expected use of net proceeds from this offering represents our intentions based upon our current plans and business conditions, which could change in the future as our plans and business conditions evolve. The use of proceeds will depend on the actual amount of the net proceeds we will receive from the offering. We cannot currently allocate specific percentages of the net proceeds to us from this offering that we may use for the purposes specified above. Our management will have broad discretion in the application of the net proceeds from this offering and could use them for purposes other than those contemplated at the time of this offering. Our stockholders may not agree with the manner in which our management chooses to allocate and spend the net proceeds. Moreover, our management may use the net proceeds for corporate purposes that may not result in our being profitable or increase our market value.

The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures will depend upon numerous factors, including our clinical development efforts, our operating costs and the other factors described under "Risk Factors" in this prospectus. Accordingly, our management will have flexibility in applying the net proceeds from this offering. An investor will not have the opportunity to evaluate the economic, financial or other information on which we base our decisions on how to use the proceeds.

DILUTION

If you invest in our securities, your ownership interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the combined public offering price per share of our common stock (or pre-funded warrant) and accompanying Common Warrant and the as adjusted net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately after giving effect to this offering.

Our net tangible book value as of December 31, 2023 was approximately \$10.76 million, or approximately \$1.66 per share of common stock. Our net tangible book deficit is the amount of our total tangible assets less our liabilities. Net tangible book value per share is our net tangible book value divided by the number of shares of common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2023.

After giving effect to the assumed sale of shares of common stock and accompanying Common Warrants in this offering at an assumed public offering price of \$ per share (the last reported sale price of our common stock Nasdaq on April, 2024) and accompanying Common Warrant, and after deducting estimated Placement Agent fees and estimated offering expenses payable by us, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of December 31, 2023 would have been approximately \$ million, or approximately \$ per share of common stock. This amount represents an immediate increase in as adjusted net tangible book value of \$ per share to our existing stockholders and an immediate dilution of \$ per share to investors participating in this offering. We determine dilution per share to investors participating in this offering by subtracting as adjusted net tangible book value per share after giving effect to this offering from the assumed public offering price per share paid by investors participating in this offering in this

The following table illustrates this dilution to new investors on a per share basis:

Assumed combined public offering price per share and accompanying Common Warrant		\$
Net tangible book value per share as of December 31, 2023	\$1.66	
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to this offering		
As adjusted net tangible book value per share after giving effect to this offering		
Dilution per share to new investors in this offering		\$

In accordance with SEC rules, in the event that the actual public offering per share and accompanying Common Warrant is more or less than the assumed public offering price of per share (the last reported sale price of our common stock on Nasdaq on [], 2024) and accompanying Common Warrant, the number of shares we sell may be decreased or increased so long as the aggregate offering amount does not exceed the total amount registered on the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Assuming a total offering amount of \$ \$0.25 increase in the assumed public offering price per share and accompanying Common Warrant, we would sell stock and accompanying Common Warrants and for every \$0.25 decrease in the assumed public offering price per share and accompanying Common Warrant, we would sell additional shares of common stock and accompanying Common Warrants. Each \$0.25 increase in the assumed public offering price per share and accompanying Common Warrant would increase the as adjusted net tangible book value per share by \$ and accompanying Common Warrant and increase the dilution per share to investors participating in this offering by \$ per share and accompanying Common Warrant after deducting estimated Placement Agent fees and estimated offering expenses payable by us. Each \$0.25 decrease in the assumed public offering price per share would decrease the as adjusted net tangible book value per share by \$ per share and

decrease the dilution per share to investors participating in this offering by \$ estimated Placement Agent fees and estimated offering expenses payable by us.

per share and accompanying Common Warrant, after deducting

Unless otherwise stated the number of shares of common stock outstanding after the offering is based on 6,476,844 shares of common stock outstanding as of April 15, 2024, and excludes, as of that date, the following:

- 2,266,136 shares issuable upon the exercise of the outstanding warrants, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$7.64, per share;
- 985,280 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options outstanding under our 2020 Equity Incentive Plan and our 2011 Equity Incentive Plan, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$10.33, per share; and
- 988,792 shares reserved for future issuance under our 2020 Equity Incentive Plan.

The information discussed above is illustrative only and will adjust based on the actual public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following descriptions of our capital stock and certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws are summaries and are qualified by reference to the amended and restated certificate of incorporation and the amended and restated bylaws. Copies of these documents are filed with the SEC as exhibits to our registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part.

Our authorized capital stock consists of 110,000,000 shares of capital stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of which:

- 100,000,000 shares are designated as common stock; and
- 10,000,000 shares are designated as preferred stock.

As of April 15, 2024, there were 6,476,844 shares of our common stock outstanding held by 14 stockholders of record.

Authorized Capitalization

Common Stock

Voting Rights

Each holder of our common stock is entitled to one vote for each share on all matters submitted to a vote of the stockholders, including the election of directors. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws do not provide for cumulative voting rights. Except as otherwise required by law, directors shall be elected by a plurality of the voting power of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote in any election of directors. With respect to matters other than the election of directors, at any meeting of the stockholders at which a quorum is present or represented by proxy, the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at such meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter shall be the act of the stockholders, except as otherwise required by law. The holders of a majority of the stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at all meetings of the stockholders.

Dividends

Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any then-outstanding preferred stock, holders of our common stock are entitled to receive dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by our board of directors out of legally available funds.

Liquidation

In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of our common stock will be entitled to share ratably in the net assets legally available for distribution to stockholders after the payment of all of our debts and other liabilities and the satisfaction of any liquidation preference granted to the holders of any then-outstanding shares of preferred stock.

Rights and Preferences

Holders of our common stock have no preemptive, conversion, subscription or other rights, and there are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to our common stock. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of our common stock are subject to and may be adversely affected by the rights of the holders of shares of any series of our preferred stock that we may designate in the future.

Fully Paid and Non-assessable

All of our outstanding shares of our common stock are, and the shares of our common stock to be issued in this offering, upon payment and delivery in accordance with the Placement Agent agreement, will be fully paid and non-assessable.

Preferred Stock

Our board of directors has the authority, without further action by the stockholders, to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions thereof. These rights, preferences and privileges could include dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, redemption rights, liquidation preferences, sinking fund terms and the number of shares constituting any series or the designation of such series, any or all of which may be greater than the rights of common stock. No shares of preferred stock are outstanding, and we have no present plan to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Options

As of April 15, 2024, options to purchase 985,280 shares of our common stock with a weighted-average exercise price of \$10.33 per share were outstanding.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Certain Provisions of Delaware Law, Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Our Amended and Restated Bylaws

Certain provisions of Delaware law and certain provisions that are included in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws summarized below may be deemed to have an anti- takeover effect and may delay, deter, or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt that a stockholder might consider to be in its best interests, including attempts that might result in a premium being paid over the market price for the shares held by stockholders. Certain provisions of the charter require the affirmative approval of two-thirds vote of the outstanding stock of the Company.

Preferred Stock

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation contains provisions that permit our board of directors to issue, without any further vote or action by the stockholders, shares of preferred stock in one or more series and, with respect to each such series, to fix the number of shares constituting the series and the designation of the series, the voting rights (if any) of the shares of the series, and the powers, preferences or relative, participation, optional and other special rights, if any, and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions, of the shares of such series. The issuance of preferred stock could adversely affect the voting power of holders of our common stock and the likelihood that such holders will receive dividend payments and payments upon liquidation. In addition, the issuance of preferred stock could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing change in our control or other corporate action

Classified board of directors

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that our board of directors is divided into three classes, designated Class I, Class II, and Class III. Each class has an equal number of directors, as nearly as possible, consisting of one-third of the total number of directors constituting our entire board of directors. The term of the initial Class I director shall terminate on the date of the 2024 annual meeting, the term of the initial Class II directors shall terminate on the date of the 2025 annual meeting, and the term of the initial Class III directors shall terminate on the date of the 2026 annual meeting. At each annual meeting of stockholders, successors to the class of directors whose term expires at that annual meeting will be elected for a three-year term.

Removal of Directors

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that stockholders may only remove a director for cause by a vote of no less than a majority of the shares present in person or by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote.

Director Vacancies

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes only our board of directors to fill vacant directorships.

No Cumulative Voting

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that stockholders do not have the right to cumulate votes in the election of directors.

Special Meetings of Stockholders

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws provide that, except as otherwise required by law, special meetings of the stockholders may be called only by an officer at the request of a majority of our board of directors, by the chairperson or president of our board of directors, or by our Chief Executive Officer.

Advance Notice Procedures for Director Nominations

Our amended and restated bylaws provide that stockholders seeking to nominate candidates for election as directors at an annual or special meeting of stockholders must provide timely notice thereof in writing. To be timely, a stockholder's notice generally will have to be delivered to and received at our principal executive offices before notice of the meeting is issued by the secretary of the company, with such notice being served not less than 90 nor more than 120 days before the meeting. Although the amended and restated bylaws do not give our board of directors the power to approve or disapprove stockholder nominations of candidates to be elected at an annual meeting, the amended and restated bylaws may have the effect of precluding the conduct of certain business at a meeting if the proper procedures are not followed or may discourage or deter a potential acquirer from conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect its own slate of directors or otherwise attempting to obtain control of the company.

Action by Written Consent

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws provide that any action to be taken by the stockholders must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders and may not be effected by written consent.

Amending our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation may be amended or altered in any manner provided by the DGCL. Certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation may only be amended or altered in any manner by the affirmative vote of 66 2/3% of the thenoutstanding shares of our common stock. Our amended and restated bylaws may not be amended by stockholders. Additionally, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that our bylaws may be amended, altered, or repealed by our board of directors.

Authorized but Unissued Shares

Our authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock are available for future issuances without stockholder approval, except as required by the listing standards of Nasdaq, and could be utilized for a variety of corporate purposes, including future offerings to raise additional capital, acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of authorized but unissued and unreserved shares of our common stock and preferred stock could render more difficult or discourage an attempt to obtain control of the company by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or otherwise.

Exclusive Forum

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that, unless we consent to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware shall be the sole and exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, any action asserting a claim of breach of fiduciary duty, any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to the DGCL, any action regarding our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws or any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation further provides that the federal district courts of the United States of America will be the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act. The choice of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware as the sole and exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf does not apply to suits seeking to enforce a duty or liability created by the Securities Act or Exchange Act.

Business Combinations with Interested Stockholders

Subject to certain exceptions, Section 203 of the DGCL prohibits a public Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination (as defined in such section) with an "interested stockholder" (defined generally as any person who beneficially owns 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of such corporation or any person affiliated with such person) for a period of three years following the time that such stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless (i) prior to such time the board of directors of such corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, (ii) upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of such corporation at the time the transaction commenced (excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock of such corporation outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder) those shares owned (A) by persons who are directors and also officers of such corporation and (B) by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer); or (iii) at or subsequent to such time the business combination is approved by the board of directors of such corporation and authorized at a meeting of stockholders (and not by written consent) by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting stock of such corporation not owned by the interested stockholder.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws provide that we must indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent authorized by the DGCL. We are expressly authorized to carry, and we do carry, directors' and officers' insurance providing coverage for our directors, officers and certain employees for some liabilities. We believe that these indemnification provisions and insurance are useful to attract and retain qualified directors and executive directors.

The limitation on liability and indemnification provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws may discourage stockholders from bringing a lawsuit against directors for breach of their fiduciary duty. These provisions may also have the effect of reducing the likelihood of derivative litigation against directors and officers, even though such an action, if successful, might otherwise benefit us and our stockholders. In addition, your investment may be adversely affected to the extent we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers pursuant to these indemnification provisions.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING

	We are offering up to [] shares of our common stock orpre-funded warrants togeth	er with Common Warrants to purchase up to
[] shares of our common sto	ck at an assumed combined public offering price of \$[] (the last reported sale price of our common stock
on	Nasdaq on April [], 2024) per sh	are of common stock or pre-funded warrant together with an	accompanying Common Warrant.

Common Stock

The material terms and provisions of our common stock are described under the caption 'Description of Capital Stock' in this prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference.

Common Warrants

The following summary of certain terms and provisions of the Common Warrants offered hereby is not complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, the provisions of the Common Warrant, the form of which has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. Prospective investors should carefully review the terms and provisions of the form of Common Warrant for a complete description of the terms and conditions of the Common Warrants.

Duration and Exercise Price

The Common Warrants have an exercise price of \$[] per share. The Common Warrants are immediately exercisable upon issuance and are exercisable until the fifth year anniversary of the original issuance date. The exercise price and number of shares of common stock issuable upon exercise are subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of stock dividends, stock splits, reorganizations or similar events affecting our shares of common stock. The Common Warrants will be issued in certificated form only.

Exercisability

The Common Warrants are exercisable, at the option of each holder, in whole or in part, by delivering to us a duly executed exercise notice accompanied by payment in full for the number of shares of common stock purchased upon such exercise within the earlier of (i) two (2) Trading Days and (ii) the number of Trading Days comprising the Standard Settlement Period, as defined in the Common Warrant, (except in the case of a cashless exercise as discussed below). A holder (together with its affiliates) may not exercise any portion of such holder's warrants to the extent that the holder would own more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, up to 9.99%) of our outstanding shares of common stock immediately after exercise, except that upon at least 61 days' prior notice from the holder to us, the holder may increase the amount of ownership of outstanding shares of our common stock after exercising the holder's Common Warrants up to 9.99% of the number of shares of common stock outstanding immediately after giving effect to the exercise, as such percentage ownership is determined in accordance with the terms of the Common Warrants.

Cashless Exercise

If at the time of exercise of the Common Warrant there is no effective registration statement registering, or the prospectus contained therein is not available for the resale of the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the Common Warrant, then the Common Warrants will only be exercisable on a "cashless exercise" basis under which the holder will receive upon such exercise a net number of shares of common stock determined according to a formula set forth in the Common Warrants.

Fundamental Transactions

In the event of any fundamental transaction, as described in the Common Warrants and generally including any merger with or into another entity, sale of all or substantially all of our or any subsidiary's assets, tender

offer or exchange offer, or reclassification of our shares of common stock, then upon any subsequent exercise of a Common Warrant, the holder will have the right to receive as alternative consideration, for each share of common stock that would have been issuable upon such exercise immediately prior to the occurrence of such fundamental transaction, the number of shares of common stock of the successor or acquiring corporation or of our Company, if it is the surviving corporation, and any additional consideration receivable upon or as a result of such transaction by a holder of the number of shares of common stock for which the Common Warrant is exercisable immediately prior to such event. In certain circumstances, the holder will have the right to receive the Black Scholes Value (as defined in the Common Warrant) of the warrant calculated pursuant to a formula set forth in the Common Warrants, payable either in cash or in the same type or form of consideration that was offered and paid to the holders of our common stock as described in the Common Warrants.

Transferability

In accordance with its terms and subject to applicable laws, a Common Warrant may be transferred at the option of the holder upon surrender of the Common Warrant to us together with the appropriate instruments of transfer and payment of funds sufficient to pay any transfer taxes (if applicable).

Fractional Shares

No fractional shares of common stock will be issued upon the exercise of the Common Warrants. Rather, the number of shares of common stock to be issued will, at our election, either be rounded up to the nearest whole number or we will pay a cash adjustment in respect of such final fraction in an amount equal to such fraction multiplied by the exercise price.

Trading Market

There is no established trading market for the Common Warrants, and we do not expect a market to develop. We do not intend to apply for a listing for the Common Warrants on any securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system. Without an active trading market, the liquidity of the Common Warrant will be limited.

Rights as a Stockholder

Except as otherwise provided in the Common Warrants or by virtue of the holders' ownership of shares of common stock, the holders of Common Warrants do not have the rights or privileges of holders of our shares of common stock, including any voting rights, until such Common Warrant holders exercise their warrants.

Pre-Funded Warrants

The following summary of certain terms and provisions of the pre-funded warrants that are being offered hereby is not complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by the provisions of, the pre-funded warrant. Prospective investors should carefully review the terms and provisions of the form of pre-funded warrant for a complete description of the terms and conditions of the pre-funded warrants.

The term "pre-funded" refers to the fact that the purchase price of eachpre-funded warrant, at closing, will equal the price per share at which shares of our common stock and accompanying warrants to purchase common stock are being sold to the public in this offering, minus \$0.0001, and the exercise price of each pre-funded warrant will equal \$0.0001 per share of common stock. The purpose of thepre-funded warrants is to enable investors that may have restrictions on their ability to beneficially own more than 4.99% (or, upon election of the holder, up to 9.99%) of our outstanding common stock following the consummation of this offering the opportunity to invest capital into us without triggering their ownership restrictions, by receiving pre-funded warrants in lieu of our common stock to the extent it would result in such ownership of more than 4.99% (or up to 9.99%), and receive the ability to purchase the shares underlying the pre-funded warrants at such nominal price at a later date.

Duration and Exercise Price

The pre-funded warrants offered hereby will entitle the holders thereof to purchase shares of our common stock at a nominal exercise price of \$0.0001 per share, commencing immediately on the date of issuance. The exercise price is subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting our common stock and also upon any distributions of assets, including cash, stock or other property to our stockholders. The pre-funded warrants do not expire.

Exercisability

A holder will not have the right to exercise any portion of the pre-funded warrant if the holder (together with its affiliates and certain related parties) would beneficially own in excess of 4.99% (or, upon election of the holder, up to 9.99%) of the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately after giving effect to the exercise, as such percentage ownership is determined in accordance with the terms of the pre-funded warrants. However, any holder may increase or decrease such percentage, provided that any increase will not be effective until the 61st day after notice of such election is provided to us.

Fundamental Transactions

If a fundamental transaction occurs, then the successor entity will succeed to, and be substituted for us, and may exercise every right and power that we may exercise and will assume all of our obligations under the pre-funded warrants with the same effect as if such successor entity had been named in the pre-funded warrant itself. If holders of our common stock are given a choice as to the securities, cash or property to be received in a fundamental transaction, then the holder shall be given the same choice as to the consideration it receives upon any exercise of the pre-funded warrant following such fundamental transaction.

Rights as a Stockholder

Except as otherwise provided in the pre-funded warrants or by virtue of such holder's ownership of shares of our common stock, the holder of a pre-funded warrant does not have the rights or privileges of a holder of our common stock, including any voting rights, until the holder exercises the pre-funded warrant.

Placement Agent Warrants

We have agreed to issue to the Placement Agent, or its designees, warrants to purchase up to [] shares of common stock (which represents 4.0% of the aggregate number of shares of common stock and/or pre-funded warrants issued in this offering) with an exercise price of \$[] per share (representing 112.5% of the combined public offering price per share of common stock (or pre-funded warrant) and accompanying Common Warrant in this offering). The Placement Agent Warrants will be non-exercisable for six (6) months after the effective date of this registration statement and will expire five (5) years after such date. Pursuant to FINRA Rule 5110(e), the Placement Agent Warrants and any shares issued upon exercise of the Placement Agent Warrants shall not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated, or be the subject of any hedging, short sale, derivative, put or call transaction that would result in the effective economic disposition of the securities by any person for a period of 180 days from the date of commencement of sales in this offering, except for the transfer of any security as permitted by FINRA Rule 5110(e)(2). The Placement Agent Warrants will provide for cashless exercise and will provide for anti-dilution protection as permitted by FINRA Rule 5110(e). The form of the Placement Agent Warrants has been included as an exhibit to this registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of April 15, 2024 by:

- each person, or group of affiliated persons, who is known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of our common stock;
- · each of the named executive officers and current executive officers;
- · each of our directors; and
- all of our current executive officers and directors as a group.

We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with the rules of the SEC, and thus it represents sole or shared voting or investment power with respect to our securities. Unless otherwise indicated below, to our knowledge, the persons and entities named in the table have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all shares that they beneficially owned, subject to community property laws where applicable. The information does not necessarily indicate beneficial ownership for any other purpose, including for purposes of Sections 13(d) and 13(g) of the Exchange Act.

We have based our calculation of the percentage of beneficial ownership on 6,476,844 shares of our common stock outstanding on April 15, 2024. We have deemed shares of our common stock subject to stock options that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024, to be outstanding and to be beneficially owned by the person holding the stock option for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person. We did not deem these shares outstanding, however, for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person. Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each beneficial owner listed in the table below is c/o Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc., 3350 Riverwood Parkway SE, Suite 1900, Atlanta, GA 30339. The information in the table below is based solely on a review of Schedules 13D and 13G as well as the Company's knowledge of holdings with respect to its employees and directors.

	Shares Beneficially Owned	
Name of Beneficial Owner	Shares	Percentage
Named Executive Officers, Executive Officers and Directors		
Milton H. Werner, Ph.D.(1)	954,796	14.6%
Garth Lees-Rolfe, C.P.A.(2)	1,945	*
Joseph Frattaroli, C.P.A.(3)	66,682	1.0%
Dennis Berman(4)	33,439	*
Roy Freeman, M.D.(5)	33,439	*
Paul Grint, M.D.(6)	33,439	*
Gisele Dion (7)	5,000	*
All executive officers and directors as a group (six persons)	1,062,058	16.0%
5% Stockholders	_	_

- Represents beneficial ownership of less than one percent.
- (1) Consists of (a) 889,242 shares held of record by Milton H. Werner, Ph.D. and (b) 65,554 shares underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024.
- (2) Consists of 1,945 shares underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024. Mr. Lees-Rolfe was appointed Chief Financial Officer effective April 1, 2024.
- (3) Consists of (a) 7,357 shares held of record by Flagship Consulting, Inc., an entity controlled by Mr. Frattaroli, (b) 658 shares held directly and (c) 58,667 underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024. Mr. Frattaroli retired from his position as our Chief Financial Officer effective March 31, 2024.
- (4) Consists of 33,439 shares underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024.
- (5) Consists of 33,439 shares underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024.
- (6) Consists of 33,439 shares underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024.
- (7) Consists of 5,000 shares underlying options exercisable within 60 days of April 15, 2024.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We will enter into a securities purchase agreement directly with certain institutional investors, at such investor's option, which purchase our securities in this offering. Investors that do not enter into a securities purchase agreement shall rely solely on this prospectus in connection with the purchase of our securities in this offering. In addition to rights and remedies available to all purchasers in this offering under federal securities and state law, the purchasers which enter into a securities purchase agreement will also be able to bring claims of breach of contract against us.

The nature of the representations, warranties and covenants in the securities purchase agreements shall include:

- standard issuer representations and warranties on matters such as organization, qualification, authorization, no conflict, no governmental
 filings required, current in SEC filings, no litigation, labor or other compliance issues, environmental, intellectual property and title matters
 and compliance with various laws such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act; and
- covenants regarding matters such as registration of warrant shares, no integration with other offerings, filing of an8-K to disclose entering into these securities purchase agreements, no stockholder rights plans, no material nonpublic information, use of proceeds, indemnification of purchasers, reservation and listing of common stock, and no subsequent equity sales for [] days.

Delivery of the securities offered hereby is expected to occur on or about [], 2024, subject to satisfaction of certain customary closing conditions.

We estimate the total expenses of this offering paid or payable by us, exclusive of the Placement Agent's cash fee of 7.0% of the gross proceeds and expenses, will be approximately \$[] million. After deducting the fees due to the Placement Agent and our estimated expenses in connection with this offering, we

The following table shows the per share and total cash fees we will pay to the Placement Agent in connection with the sale of the common stock pursuant to this prospectus.

	Total
Public offering price	\$
Placement agent fees(1)	\$
Proceeds to us (before expenses)	\$

(1) Cash fee of 7.0% of the aggregate gross proceeds raised from the sale of the securities in this offering.

Indemnification

We have agreed to indemnify the Placement Agent against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act and liabilities arising from breaches of representations and warranties contained in our engagement letter with the Placement Agent. We have also agreed to contribute to payments the Placement Agent may be required to make in respect of such liabilities.

Determination of Offering Price and Warrant Exercise Price

Our common stock is currently traded on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "IKT." On [], 2024, the closing price of our common stock was \$[] per share.

The actual combined public offering price of the shares of our common stock and Common Warrants, andpre-funded warrants and Common Warrants, we are offering, and the exercise price of the Common Warrants that we are offering, will be negotiated between us, the Placement Agent and the investors in this offering. We believe that the market price of our common stock at the date of this prospectus is not the appropriate public offering price for the shares of our common stock because the market price is affected by a number of factors. The principal factors considered by us and the Placement Agent in determining the final combined public offering price of the shares of common stock and Common Warrants, and pre-funded warrants and Common Warrants, we are offering, as well as the exercise price of the Common Warrants that we are offering, included:

- the recent trading history of our common stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market, including market prices and trading volume of our common stock;
- the current market price of our common stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market;
- the recent market prices of, and demand for, publicly traded common stock of generally comparable companies;
- · the information set forth or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and otherwise available to the Placement Agent;
- our past and present financial performance and an assessment of our management;
- our prospects for future earnings and the present state of our products;
- the current status of competitive products and product developments by our competitors;
- our history and prospects, and the history and prospects of the industry in which we compete;
- the general condition of the securities markets at the time of this offering; and
- · other factors deemed relevant by the Placement Agent and us, including a to be negotiated discount to the trading price.

Company Standstill and Lock-up Agreements

We and each of our officers and directors, as of the date of effectiveness of this registration statement, have agreed with the Placement Agent to be subject to a lock-up period of six months following the date of closing of the offering pursuant to this prospectus. This means that, during the applicable lock-up period, we and such persons may not offer for sale, contract to sell, sell, distribute, grant any option, right or warrant to purchase, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, any of our shares of common stock or any securities convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for, shares of common stock, subject to customary exceptions. The Placement Agent may waive the terms of these lock-up agreements in its sole discretion and without notice.

In addition, we have agreed that, subject to certain exceptions, we will not enter into a variable rate transaction (as defined in the purchase agreement) for a period of six months following the closing of this offering, provided, however, that, after three months following the closing, the issuance of shares of common stock in an "at-the-market" facility shall not be deemed a variable rate transaction.

Placement Agent Warrants

We have agreed to issue to the Placement Agent, or its designees, warrants to purchase up to shares of common stock (which represents 4.0% of the aggregate number of shares of common stock and/or pre-funded warrants issued in this offering) with an exercise price of \$ per share (representing 112.5% of the combined public offering price per share of common stock (or pre-funded warrant) and accompanying Common Warrant in this offering). The Placement Agent Warrants will be non-exercisable for six (6) months after the effective date of this registration statement and will expire five (5) years after such date. Pursuant to FINRA Rule 5110(e), the Placement Agent Warrants and any shares issued upon exercise of the Placement Agent Warrants shall not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated, or be the subject of any hedging, short sale, derivative, put or call transaction that would result in the effective economic disposition of the securities by any person for a period of 180 days from the date of commencement of sales in this offering, except for the transfer of any security as permitted by FINRA Rule 5110(e)(2). The Placement Agent Warrants will provide for cashless exercise and will provide for anti-dilution protection as permitted by FINRA Rule 5110(g).

Right of First Refusal

Pursuant to the terms of the placement agency agreement, subject to the closing of this offering, for a period of nine (9) months after the commencement of sales of securities in this offering, Maxim shall have a right of first refusal to act as lead managing underwriter and sole book runner, sole placement agent, or sole sales agent for any and all future public or private equity, equity-linked or debt (excluding commercial bank debt) offerings for which we retain the service of an underwriter, agent, advisor, finder or other person or entity in connection with such offering during such nine (9) month period for us, or any successor to us or any of our subsidiaries. We shall not offer to retain any entity or person in connection with any such offering on terms more favorable than terms on which we offer to retain Maxim. Such offer shall be made in writing in order to be effective. Maxim shall notify us within five (5) business days of its receipt of the written offer contemplated above as to whether or not it agrees to accept such retention. If Maxim should decline such retention, we shall have no further obligations to Maxim with respect to the offering for which we have offered to retain Maxim, except as otherwise provided for in the placement agency agreement. The right of first refusal shall not apply to transactions sought or entered into by the Company with federal or state government agencies, private foundations or strategic partners.

Other Compensation

We have also agreed to pay the Placement Agent a tail fee equal to 7.0% of the gross proceeds and a warrant fee of 4.0% of the securities sold in any equity, equity-linked or debt or other capital raising activity, if any

investor, who was introduced by telephone call, in person meeting or video call by the Placement Agent during the term of its engagement, provides us with capital in such a financing during the nine-month period following expiration or termination of our engagement with the Placement Agent.

Other Relationships

From time to time, the Placement Agent may provide in the future various advisory, investment and commercial banking and other services to us in the ordinary course of business, for which they have received and may continue to receive customary fees and commissions. However, except as disclosed in this prospectus, we have no present arrangements with the Placement Agent for any further services.

Regulation M Compliance

The Placement Agent may be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of Section 2(a)(11) of the Securities Act, and any commissions received by it and any profit realized on the sale of our securities offered hereby by it while acting as principal might be deemed to be underwriting discounts or commissions under the Securities Act. The Placement Agent will be required to comply with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, including, without limitation, Rule 10b-5 and Regulation M under the Exchange Act. These rules and regulations may limit the timing of purchases and sales of our securities by the Placement Agent. Under these rules and regulations, the Placement Agent may not (i) engage in any stabilization activity in connection with our securities; and (ii) bid for or purchase any of our securities or attempt to induce any person to purchase any of our securities, other than as permitted under the Exchange Act, until they have completed their participation in the distribution.

Electronic Distribution

This prospectus in electronic format may be made available on websites or through other online services maintained by the Placement Agent, or by its affiliates. Other than this prospectus in electronic format, the information on the Placement Agent's website and any information contained in any other website maintained by the Placement Agent is not part of this prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, has not been approved and/or endorsed by us or the Placement Agent in its capacity as a placement agent, and should not be relied upon by investors.

Listing

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "IKT."

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Equiniti Trust Company, LLC. The transfer agent and registrar's address is 48 Wall Street, Floor 23, New York, NY 10005.

Selling Restrictions

Canada. The securities may be sold in Canada only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 *Prospectus Exemptions* or subsection 73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 *Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations*. Any resale of the securities must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.

Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectus supplement (including any amendment thereto) contains a

misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.

Pursuant to section 3A.3 of National Instrument 33-105 *Underwriting Conflicts* (NI 33-105), the placement agents are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding placement agents conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.

European Economic Area. In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "Relevant Member State") an offer to the public of any securities may not be made in that Relevant Member State, except that an offer to the public in that Relevant Member State of any securities may be made at any time under the following exemptions under the Prospectus Directive, if they have been implemented in that Relevant Member State:

- to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;
- to fewer than 100 or, if the Relevant Member State has implemented the relevant provision of the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), as permitted under the Prospectus Directive, subject to obtaining the prior consent of the representatives for any such offer; or
- in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive, provided that no such offer of securities shall result in a requirement for the publication by us or any placement agents of a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer to the public" in relation to any securities in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and any securities to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase any securities, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State, and the expression "2010 PD Amending Directive" means Directive 2010/73/EU.

Israel. This document does not constitute a prospectus under the Israeli Securities Law, 5728-1968, or the Securities Law, and has not been filed with or approved by the Israel Securities Authority. In the State of Israel, this document is being distributed only to, and is directed only at, and any offer of the shares is directed only at, investors listed in the first addendum, or the Addendum, to the Israeli Securities Law, consisting primarily of joint investment in trust funds, provident funds, insurance companies, banks, portfolio managers, investment advisors, members of the Tel Aviv Stock Exchange, placement agents, venture capital funds, entities with equity in excess of NIS 50 million and "qualified individuals", each as defined in the Addendum (as it may be amended from time to time), collectively referred to as qualified investors (in each case purchasing for their own account or, where permitted under the Addendum, for the accounts of their clients who are investors listed in the Addendum). Qualified investors will be required to submit written confirmation that they fall within the scope of the Addendum, are aware of the meaning of same and agree to it.

United Kingdom. Each placement agent has represented and agreed that:

• it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the securities in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to us; and

it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to the securities in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Switzerland. The securities may not be publicly offered in Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange (the SIX) or on any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. This document has been prepared without regard to the disclosure standards for issuance prospectuses under art. 652a or art. 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or the disclosure standards for listing prospectuses under art. 27 ff. of the SIX Listing Rules or the listing rules of any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the securities or the offering may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the offering, or the securities have been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of securities will not be supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority FINMA, and the offer of securities has not been and will not be authorized under the Swiss Federal Act on Collective Investment Schemes (CISA). Accordingly, no public distribution, offering or advertising, as defined in CISA, its implementing ordinances and notices, and no distribution to any non-qualified investor, as defined in CISA, its implementing ordinances and notices, shall be undertaken in or from Switzerland, and the investor protection afforded to acquirers of interests in collective investment schemes under CISA does not extend to acquirers of securities.

Australia. No placement document, prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document has been lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC), in relation to the offering.

This prospectus does not constitute a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act 2001 (the Corporations Act) and does not purport to include the information required for a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act.

Any offer in Australia of the securities may only be made to persons (the Exempt Investors) who are "sophisticated investors" (within the meaning of section 708(8) of the Corporations Act), "professional investors" (within the meaning of section 708(11) of the Corporations Act) or otherwise pursuant to one or more exemptions contained in section 708 of the Corporations Act so that it is lawful to offer the securities without disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act.

The securities applied for by Exempt Investors in Australia must not be offered for sale in Australia in the period of 12 months after the date of allotment under the offering, except in circumstances where disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act would not be required pursuant to an exemption under section 708 of the Corporations Act or otherwise or where the offer is pursuant to a disclosure document which complies with Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act. Any person acquiring securities must observe such Australian on-sale restrictions.

This prospectus contains general information only and does not take account of the investment objectives, financial situation or particular needs of any particular person. It does not contain any securities recommendations or financial product advice. Before making an investment decision, investors need to consider whether the information in this prospectus is appropriate to their needs, objectives and circumstances, and, if necessary, seek expert advice on those matters.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the Cayman Islands. No invitation, whether directly or indirectly, may be made to the public in the Cayman Islands to subscribe for our securities.

Taiwan. The securities have not been and will not be registered with the Financial Supervisory Commission of Taiwan pursuant to relevant securities laws and regulations and may not be sold, issued or offered within Taiwan

through a public offering or in circumstances which constitutes an offer within the meaning of the Securities and Exchange Act of Taiwan that requires a registration or approval of the Financial Supervisory Commission of Taiwan. No person or entity in Taiwan has been authorized to offer, sell, give advice regarding or otherwise intermediate the offering and sale of the securities in Taiwan.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Hong Kong. The contents of this prospectus have not been reviewed by any regulatory authority in Hong Kong. You are advised to exercise caution in relation to the offer. If you are in any doubt about any of the contents of this prospectus, you should obtain independent professional advice. Please note that (i) our shares may not be offered or sold in Hong Kong, by means of this prospectus or any document other than to "professional investors" within the meaning of Part I of Schedule 1 of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap.571, Laws of Hong Kong) (SFO) and any rules made thereunder, or in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong) (CO) or which do not constitute an offer or invitation to the public for the purpose of the CO or the SFO, and (ii) no advertisement, invitation or document relating to our shares may be issued or may be in the possession of any person for the purpose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere) which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to the shares which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" within the meaning of the SFO and any rules made thereunder.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the People's Republic of China This prospectus may not be circulated or distributed in the PRC and the shares may not be offered or sold, and will not offer or sell to any person for re-offering or resale directly or indirectly to any resident of the PRC except pursuant to applicable laws, rules and regulations of the PRC. For the purpose of this paragraph only, the PRC does not include Taiwan and the special administrative regions of Hong Kong and Macau.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered hereby will be passed upon for us by McDermott Will & Emery LLP, New York, New York. The Placement Agent is being represented by Thompson Hine LLP, New York, New York, in connection with this offering.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Subsidiary for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 have been audited by CohnReznick LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon appearing in Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Subsidiary's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023, and incorporated by reference herein. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon such report, which includes an explanatory paragraph on Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Subsidiary's ability to continue as a going concern, given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information into this document, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus, and information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information.

We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any future filings made with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Exchange Act made subsequent to the date of this prospectus until the termination of the offering of the securities described in this prospectus (other than information in such filings that was "furnished," under applicable SEC rules, rather than "filed"). We incorporate by reference the following documents or information that we have filed with the SEC:

- Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 filed with the SEC on March 27, 2024; and
- Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on <u>January 16, 2024</u>, as amended by the Form 8-K/A filed with the SEC on <u>April 2, 2024</u>, <u>February 1, 2024</u> and <u>February 7, 2024</u>.

Any statement contained in this prospectus or contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus will be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus or any subsequently filed supplement to this prospectus, or document deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus, modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statements so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

You may request a copy of these filings at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.
3350 Riverwood Parkway SE, Suite 1900
Atlanta, GA 30339
(678) 392-3419

You may also access these filings on our website at www. https://www.inhibikase.com. You should rely only on the information incorporated by reference or provided in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone

else to provide different or additional information on our behalf. An offer of these securities is not being made in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date of those respective documents.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed a registration statement on Form S-1, including exhibits, under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, with respect to the securities offered by this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement. For further information pertaining to us and our securities, you should refer to the registration statement and our exhibits.

In addition, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available to the public on a website maintained by the SEC located at www.sec.gov. We also maintain a website at www. https://www.inhibikase.com. Through our website, we make available, free of charge, annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information as soon as reasonably practicable after they are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. The information contained on, or that may be accessed through, our website is not part of, and is not incorporated into, this prospectus.



Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.

Up to [] Shares of Common Stock and Accompanying Common Warrants to Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock
Up to [Pre-Funded Warrants to Purchase up to [Shares of Common Stock and Accompanying Common Warrants to
	Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock
	Placement Agent Warrants to Purchase up to [] Shares of Common Stock
	Shares of Common Stock Underlying the Common Warrants, Pre-Funded Warrants and Placement Agent Warrants
	PROSPECTUS
	I ROSI ECTUS

Maxim Group LLC

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following table sets forth the expenses to be incurred in connection with the offering described in this Registration Statement. All amounts are estimates except the SEC's registration fee.

	nount to e Paid
SEC registration fee	\$ 3,972
FINRA filing fee	\$ *
Printing expenses	\$ *
Legal fees and expenses	\$ *
Accounting fees and expenses	\$ *
Transfer agent and registrar fees	\$ *
Miscellaneous expenses	\$ *
Total	\$ *

^{*} To be completed by amendment.

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law empowers a corporation to indemnify its directors and officers and to purchase insurance with respect to liability arising out of their capacity or status as directors and officers, provided that the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in our best interests, and, with respect to any criminal action, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's actions were unlawful. The Delaware General Corporation Law further provides that the indemnification permitted thereunder shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which the directors and officers may be entitled under the corporation's bylaws, any agreement, a vote of stockholders or otherwise. The amended and restated certificate of incorporation of the registrant provides for the indemnification of the registrant's directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Law. In addition, the amended and restated bylaws of the registrant require the registrant to fully indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding (whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of the registrant, or is or was a director or officer of the registrant serving at the registrant's request as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorney's fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law.

Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law permits a corporation to provide in its certificate of incorporation that a director of the corporation shall not be personally liable to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except (i) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders; (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; (iii) for payments of unlawful dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions; or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. The registrant's amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the registrant's directors shall not be personally liable to it or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director and that if the Delaware General Corporation Law is amended to authorize corporate action further eliminating or limiting the personal liability of directors, then the liability of the registrant's directors shall be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law, as so

As permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law, the registrant intends to enter into separate indemnification agreements with each of the registrant's directors and certain of the registrant's officers which require the registrant, among other things, to indemnify them against certain liabilities which may arise by reason of their status as directors, officers or certain other employees.

The registrant has obtained and maintains insurance policies under which its directors and officers are insured, within the limits and subject to the limitations of those policies, against certain expenses in connection with the defense of, and certain liabilities which might be imposed as a result of, actions, suits or proceedings to which they are parties by reason of being or having been directors or officers. The coverage provided by these policies may apply whether or not the registrant would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

These indemnification provisions and the indemnification agreements the registrant has entered into between the registrant and the registrant's officers and directors may be sufficiently broad to permit indemnification of the registrant's officers and directors for liabilities (including reimbursement of expenses incurred) arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

In both September 2023 and December 2023, the Company issued 12,000 shares of its common stock to an accredited investor in exchange for digital media consulting services. The fair value of the stock was \$17,280 and \$14,280, respectively, based upon the closing price of the shares on the date of the respective transaction. Issuance costs were not material. No additional rights or options were granted to the accredited investor in connection with these issuances. These issuances were exempt from registration pursuant to Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving any public offering.

In February 2022, a corporate accredited investor subscribed for, and the Company issued, 8,334 shares of its common stock in exchange for consulting services. The fair value of the common stock was \$67,000 based upon the closing price of the shares on the date of the transaction. Issuance costs were not material. No additional rights or options were granted to the accredited investor in connection with this issuance. This issuance was exempt from registration pursuant to Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering.

In January 2022, the Company issued 3,643 shares of its common stock to an accredited investor in connection with the exercise ofion-qualified stock options with a strike price of \$12.12 per share. Issuance costs were not material. No additional rights or options were granted to this accredited investor in connection with this issuance. This issuance was exempt from registration pursuant to Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering.

In August 2021, the Company issued 3,634 shares of its common stock in connection with the exercise of on-qualified stock options with a strike price of \$12.12 per share.

In May 2021, the Company issued 12,250 shares of its common stock in connection with the exercise of 15,070non-qualified stock options with a strike price of \$2.28 per share. The Company withheld 2,820 shares of its common stock for taxes.

In March 2021, an accredited investor subscribed for, and the Company issued, 9,000 shares of its common stock in exchange for consulting services. The fair value of the common stock was \$60,391 based upon the closing price of the shares on the date of the transaction. Issuance costs were not material. No additional rights or options were granted to the accredited investor in connection with this issuance. This issuance was exempt from registration pursuant to Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act as a transaction by an issuer not involving any public offering.

Securities Act Exemptions

The Company deemed the offers, sales and issuances of the securities described above to be exempt from registration under the Securities Act, in reliance on Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act, including Regulation D and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder, relative to transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering, as applicable.

All certificates representing the securities issued in the transactions described above included appropriate legends setting forth that the securities had not been offered or sold pursuant to a registration statement and describing the applicable restrictions on transfer of the securities.

Item 16. Exhibit and Financial Statement Schedules

(a) Exhibits.

The exhibit index attached hereto is incorporated herein by reference.

(b) Financial Statement Schedules.

Schedules have been omitted because the information required to be set forth therein is not applicable or is shown in the financial statements or notes thereto

Item 17. Undertakings

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
- (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933; (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement; provided, however, that paragraphs (1)(i), (1)(ii) and (1)(iii) above do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be

deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.

- (5) That for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of securities, the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
- (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
- (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
- (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
- (6) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to any charter provision, by law or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.
- (7) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:
- (i) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective; and (ii) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description*	Form	File Number	Where Located Exhibit Number	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
1.1+	Form of Placement Agency Agreement.					
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.	8-K	001-39676	3.1	12/29/2020	
3.2	Certificate of Amendment to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.	8-K	001-39676	3.1	6/29/2023	
3.3	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.	8-K	001-39676	3.2	12/29/2020	
4.1	Specimen common stock Certificate of the Registrant.	S-1	333-240036	4.1	07/23/2020	
4.2	Form of Warrant to purchase common stock of the Registrant, issued to each of the members of the Scientific Advisory Board and the investor named in Schedule A thereto.	S-1	333-240036	4.2	07/23/2020	
4.3	Warrant, issued by Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. to Kubera North America, Inc., dated October 5, 2018.	S-1	333-240036	4.3	07/23/2020	
4.4	Warrant, issued by Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. to Francis E. McDaniel, dated January 1, 2019.	S-1A	333-240036	4.4	09/15/2020	
4.5	Warrant, issued by Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. to Francis E. McDaniel, dated March 31, 2020.	S-1	333-240036	4.5	07/23/2020	
4.6	Form of Representative's Warrant.	S-1	333-240036	4.6	07/23/2020	
4.7	Form of Late IPO Warrant.	S-1	333-240036	4.7	07/23/2020	
4.8	Form of Private Common Warrant (January 2023).	8-K	001-39676	4.2	01/26/2023	
4.9	Form of PIPE Common Warrant (January 2023).	8-K	001-39676	4.4	01/26/2023	
4.10	Form of Placement Agent Warrant (January 2023).	8-K	001-39676	4.5	01/26/2023	
4.11+	Form of Common Warrant.					
4.12+	Form of Pre-Funded Warrant.					
4.13+	Form of Placement Agent Warrant.					
5.1+	Opinion of McDermott Will & Emery LLP.					

10.1	Collaborative Research and Development Agreement, by and between Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Sphaera Pharma Pte. Ltd., dated February 29, 2012.	S-1	333-240036	10.2	07/23/2020
10.2	First Amendment to Collaborative Research and Development Agreement, by and between Inhibikase Therapeutics Inc. and Sphaera Pharma Pte. Ltd., dated October 5, 2012.	S-1	333-240036	10.3	07/23/2020
10.3#	2011 Equity Incentive Plan and forms of agreements thereunder.	S-1	333-240036	10.4	07/23/2020
10.4#	2020 Equity Incentive Plan and forms of agreements thereunder.	S-1/A	333-240036	10.5	12/04/2020
10.5#	Employment Agreement, by and between Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Milton H. Werner Ph.D., effective upon the completion of the Company's Initial Public Offering.	S-1	333-240036	10.7	07/23/2020
10.6	Form of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. Directors and Officers Indemnification Agreement.	S-1	333-240036	10.9	07/23/2020
10.7	Side Letter to Subscription Agreement of Joseph Ventures Allium, LLC, dated July 19, 2018.	S-1	333-240036	10.11	07/23/2020
10.8	Side Letter to Subscription Agreement of Joseph Ventures Allium, LLC, dated August 31, 2018.	S-1	333-240036	10.12	07/23/2020
10.9	Side Letter to Subscription Agreement of Joseph Ventures Allium, LLC, dated June 15, 2018.	S-1	333-240036	10.13	07/23/2020
10.10	Form of Representative's Warrant Agreement.	8-K	001-39676	4.1	06/16/2021
10.11#	Amendment dated March 3, 2022 to the Employment Agreement, by and between Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Milton H. Werner, Ph.D., dated December 28, 2020.	8-K	001-39676	10.1	03/08/2022
10.12	Form of Stock Option Grant Notice and Award Agreement.	8-K	001-39676	10.1	03/08/2022
10.12	Form of Director Offer Letter.	8-K	001-39676	10.3	09/01/2022
10.13#	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 25, 2023	0-K	001-39070	10.1	09/01/2022
10.14	(Registered Direct).	8-K	001-39676	10.1	01/26/2023
10.15	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 25, 2023 (PIPE).	8-K	001-39676	10.2	01/26/2023

10.16	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of January 25, 2023 (PIPE).	8-K	001-39676	10.3	01/26/2023	
10.17	At The Market Offering Agreement, dated February 1, 2024, by and between Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and H.C. Wainwright & Co., LLC.	8-K	001-39676	10.1	02/01/2024	
10.18	Employment Agreement between Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Garth Lees-Rolfe, dated as of April 1, 2024.					X
10.19+	Form of Securities Purchase Agreement.					
21.1	Subsidiaries of the Registrant.	10-K	001-39676	21.1	03/31/2023	
23.1	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.					X
23.2+	Consent of McDermott Will and Emery LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1).					
24.1	Power of Attorney (included on signature page).					X
107	Filing Fee Table.					X

^(#) A contract, compensatory plan or arrangement to which a director or executive officer is a party or in which one or more directors or executive officers are eligible to participate.

^(*) Certain of the agreements filed as exhibits contain representations and warranties made by the parties thereto. The assertions embodied in such representations and warranties are not necessarily assertions of fact, but a mechanism for the parties to allocate risk. Accordingly, investors should not rely on the representations and warranties as characterizations of the actual state of facts or for any other purpose at the time they were made or otherwise.

⁽⁺⁾ To be filed by amendment.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Atlanta, State of Georgia, on the 19th day of April, 2024.

INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC.

By: /s/ Milton H. Werner
Milton H. Werner, Ph.D.

President and Chief Executive Officer

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each officer and director of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Milton H. Werner, Ph.D. and Joseph Frattaroli and each of them, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and revocation, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to execute any or all amendments including any post- effective amendments and supplements to this Registration Statement, and any additional Registration Statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b), and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Milton H. Werner Milton H. Werner, Ph.D.	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	April 19, 2024
/s/ Garth Lees-Rolfe Garth Lees-Rolfe, CPA	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	April 19, 2024
/s/ Dennis Berman Dennis Berman	Director	April 19, 2024
/s/ Roy Freeman Roy Freeman	Director	April 19, 2024
/s/ Paul Grint Paul Grint	Director	April 19, 2024
/s/ Gisele Dion Gisele Dion	Director	April 19, 2024

INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC.

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

This EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made and entered into effective as of April 1, 2024 (the "Effective Date"), by and between INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC. (the "Company"), and Garth Lees-Rolfe (the "Employee").

WHEREAS, the parties hereto wish to enter into an employment agreement to employ the Employee as Chief Financial Officer.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and representations contained herein, the parties hereto agree as follows:

1. <u>Employment Period</u>. The Company will employ the Employee, and the Employee will serve the Company, under the terms of this Agreement, commencing on the "<u>Effective Date</u>" and continuing until terminated in accordance with <u>Section 4</u> below. The period of time between the Effective Date and the termination of the Employee's employment hereunder shall be referred to herein as the "<u>Employment Period</u>."

2. Duties and Status.

A. <u>Position</u>. The Company hereby engages the Employee as Chief Financial Officer on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement. During the Employment Period, the Employee's principal job duties and job responsibilities will include, but may not be limited to, the following:

- · Responsible for all required filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission
- Responsible for acquiring and maintaining an accounting system and practice to meet the requirements of GAAP and Federal regulations under FAR and DFAR
- · Responsible for budgeting, financial planning, forecasting and cash flow analysis for the Company
- Responsible for managing all accounting activities and obligations of the Company
- · Engagement with investors and banking underwriters and stakeholders

In addition, the Employee shall assist the Company with such other matters specified by senior management and shall exercise such other duties, responsibilities and authority consistent with the Employee's training, experience and position as the Company shall direct from time to time. The Employee agrees to devote all of his business time, efforts and skills to the performance of his duties and responsibilities under this Agreement. Because working for other companies or otherwise engaging in activities for pay would constitute a potential distraction or conflict of interest, the Employee agrees not to provide any services to any other company or person, whether as an employee, consultant, or independent contractor, while employed by the Company, without notice to

and the prior written approval of the Company. The Employee may engage in volunteer, charitable, educational, religious and similar types of activities to the extent such activities do not prohibit, prevent or interfere with the performance of the Employee's duties under this Agreement or conflict in any way with the business of the Company or any of its affiliates.

B. <u>Standard of Care</u>. The Employee agrees to carry out his duties hereunder in a diligent, prudent and professional manner consistent with his fiduciary duties as an employee of the Company.

3. Compensation and Benefits.

- A. <u>Base Salary</u>. During the Employment Period, the Company shall pay to the Employee, as compensation for the performance of his duties and obligations under this Agreement, a base salary at the rate of \$345,000 per annum (the "<u>Base Salary</u>"), payable in equal installments in accordance with the normal payroll practices of the Company. The Base Salary may be modified in writing from time to time at the discretion of the Company.
- B. **Bonus**. The Employee shall be eligible for a discretionary annual target bonus (an "<u>Annual Bonus</u>") at the sole discretion of the Company equal to 30% of Base Salary (the "<u>Target Bonus</u>"). The Annual Bonus is not a wage and, other than as set forth in <u>Section 5</u>, payment of a cash bonus is expressly conditioned upon the Employee being actually employed by the Company on the date such Annual Bonus is paid. Each Annual Bonus, if any, will be settled no later than March 15 of the year following the year in respect of which it was earned.
- C. <u>Business Expenses</u>. During the Employment Period, the Company shall promptly reimburse the Employee for all reasonable out-of-pocket business expenses, including reasonable travel expenses and client entertainment in connection with Company business, incurred by the Employee in the performance of his duties under this Agreement subject to the receipt of the Company's written consent prior to the incurrence of any single expense in excess of \$1,000 (or related expenses in excess of such amount), and upon submission of such documentation as may be required by the Company.
- D. <u>Benefits</u>. During the Employment Period, the Employee is entitled to any group benefits, including medical insurance, dental insurance, life insurance, and pension plans that the Company does or may provide to similarly-situated employees, in each case subject to and on a basis consistent with the terms, conditions, and overall administration of such plans. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to create any obligation on the part of the Company to establish or maintain the effectiveness of any such or particular plan, program or benefit which may be in effect from time to time.
- E. <u>Paid Time Off.</u> During each year during the Employment Period, the Employee shall be entitled to 20 days of Paid Time Off (<u>PTO</u>") in accordance with the policies of the Company in effect from time to time. PTO can be used at the Employee's discretion for vacations, personal leave, or additional sick leave. PTO is accrued at a rate of 1.667 days per month worked. PTO accrual is capped at 1.5 times the number of PTO days per year. For example, if the Employee receives 20 days of PTO per year, accrual is capped at 30 days. Once the Employee has 30 days of accrued, unused PTO, no more PTO will accrue until the balance falls below the cap. Accrued, unused PTO will be paid out upon termination of employment.

F. <u>Paid Sick Leave</u>. The Employee will be eligible for paid sick leave under the Massachusetts Earned Sick Time Law (<u>Earned Sick Time</u>"). All 40 hours of Earned Sick Time are fully accrued on January 1 of each calendar year and unused time cannot be carried over to future years. Accrued, unused Earned Sick Time will not be paid out upon termination of employment.

G. Equity Grants.

- (i) <u>Initial Stock Option Grants</u>. As soon as practicable following the Effective Date, the Employee will be granted a stock option to purchase Ninety Thousand (90,000) shares of Company common stock, pursuant to the Company's incentive stock option agreement under the Company's 2020 Equity Incentive Plan or a successor thereto (the "Plan"). One-third of the grant shall vest and become exercisable in three installments on the first, second and third anniversaries of the Effective Date, subject to the Employee's continued employment through each such vesting date.
- (ii) <u>Subsequent Equity Grants</u>. In its sole discretion, the Board may grant to the Employee from time to time stock options to purchase shares of Company common stock or such other equity awards as it may determine.

4. Termination of Employment.

- A. <u>Termination Without Cause</u>. The Company may terminate the Employee's employment hereunder without Cause at any time without providing advance notice to the Employee.
- B. <u>Termination for Cause</u>. The Company may terminate the Employee's employment hereunder for Cause at any time. The Company is not required to provide advance notice of termination to the Employee, except in the case of clauses (iv) and (vii) below. For purposes of this Agreement and subject to the Employee's opportunity to cure as provided below, the Company shall have "<u>Cause</u>" to terminate the Employee's employment hereunder if such termination shall be the result of:
- (i) commission of an act of disloyalty, dishonesty, breach of trust, fraud, misconduct, bad faith, embezzlement, misappropriation or improper diversion of funds or assets of the Company, or destruction of Company property;
 - (ii) gross negligence in connection with the performance of the Employee's duties hereunder;
 - (iii) the refusal, failure or willful nonfeasance by the Employee to perform his duties hereunder;
- (iv) failure to comply with the policies of the Company, which the Employee does not cure within fifteen (15) days of a written notice of act or omission giving rise to the application of this provision;

- (v) conduct which is materially detrimental to the reputation, goodwill or business operations of the Company or any of its affiliates;
- (vi) the conviction for, or plea of nolo contendere, to a charge of commission of a felony; or
- (vii) the breach or violation of any other provision of this Agreement, which the Employee does not cure within fifteen (15) days of a written notice of such breach or violation.
- C. <u>Termination Upon Death or Disability</u>. The Employment Period shall be terminated by the death of the Employee. The Employment Period may be terminated by the Company if, in the reasonable judgment of the Company, the Employee shall be rendered incapable of performing his duties to the Company by reason of any physical or mental impairment that can be expected to result in death or that can be expected to last for a period of three (3) or more consecutive months from the first date of the Employee's absence due to the disability or for a period of 120 non-consecutive days within any 365 day period (in either case, a "<u>Disability</u>"). If the Employment Period is terminated by reason of Disability of the Employee, the Company shall provide thirty (30) days' advance written notice to that effect to the Employee.
- D. Resignation; Notice Period. The Employee shall not retire, resign or otherwise terminate his employment, except as provided under Section 4.E (a "Resignation") with the Company for any reason without first giving thirty (30) days prior written notice of the effective date of his Resignation (the "Required Notice"). Such written notice shall be delivered by hand or email to the Chief Executive Officer. The thirty (30) days between the giving of the Required Notice and the effective date of the Resignation, inclusive, is the "Notice Period."
- (i) The Company retains the right to waive the Required Notice in whole or in part, in which case the termination date shall be the date that the Company accepts the Employee's resignation.
- (ii) During the Notice Period, the Company may, in its sole discretion, take any one or more of the following actions: (a) require the Employee to perform his normal duties and responsibilities; (b) require the Employee to remain away from the Company's premises; (c) require the Employee not to perform any duties on behalf of the Company; (d) require the Employee not to contact clients, prospects, or managers of the Company; and/or (e) withdraw any powers vested in, or duties assigned to, the Employee.

- (iii) The Company will continue to pay the Base Salary during the Notice Period only if the Employee is in compliance with his obligations under this Agreement or otherwise to the Company during the Notice Period.
- (iv) In the event that the Employee does not provide the Required Notice, the Employee acknowledges and agrees that such failure to provide the Required Notice (a) constitutes a breach of this Agreement, and therefore constitutes a Cause event, and (b) subjects the Company to irreparable harm entitling it to immediate or other equitable relief, including obtaining injunctive relief prohibiting the Employee from commencing new employment or performing services for another employer or entity.
- E. <u>Termination for Good Reason by the Employee following a Change in Control</u>. The Employee may terminate his Employment Period with the Company for Good Reason within twelve (12) months following a Change in Control, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this <u>Section 4.E.</u>
 - 1. "Good Reason" means the occurrence of any of the following conditions without the Employee's express written consent:
 - (a) A material diminution in the Employee's authority, duties or responsibilities in effect immediately prior to such diminution (provided, however, that a temporary paid suspension or modification of duties due to workplace investigation shall not constitute Good Reason);
 - (b) A material diminution in the Employee's base salary that persists for longer than 12 months, except foracross-the-board salary reductions based on the Company's financial performance similarly affecting all or substantially all senior management employees of the Company; or
 - (c) Any other action or inaction that constitutes a material breach by the Company of this Agreement.

The Employee may not terminate his Employment Period with Good Reason unless the Employee has provided the Company notice of Good Reason within ninety (90) days of the initial existence of one or more of the above conditions, and the Company has had at least thirty (30) days in which to remedy the condition. In the event the Company does not remedy the condition within such period, the Employee must terminate his Employment Period with Good Reason no later than one hundred eighty (180) days following the initial existence of one or more of the above conditions.

- 2. "Change in Control" will mean the occurrence of any of the following events:
- (a) The consummation by the Company of a merger or consolidation of the Company with any other company, other than a merger or consolidation which would result in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving entity) more than 50% of the total voting power represented by the voting securities of the Company or such surviving entity outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation;

(b) The approval by the stockholders of the Company, or if stockholder approval is not required, approval by the Board, of either (1) a plan of complete liquidation of the Company or (2) an agreement for the sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets; or

(c) Any "person" (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) becoming the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under said Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing 50% or more of the total voting power represented by the Company's then outstanding voting securities.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Change in Control will not be deemed to have occurred unless such event would also be a change in the ownership or effective control of the Company, or in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets, under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") or would otherwise be a permitted payment event under Code Section 409A.

5. Consequences of Termination and Resignation.

A. Termination Without Cause. In the event the Employee's employment by the Company is terminated during the Employment Period as a result of the Employee's termination by the Company without Cause, and such termination does not occur within the twelve (12) months following a Change in Control, then neither the Employee nor the Employee's beneficiaries or estate will have any further rights or claims against the Company under this Agreement except, subject to compliance with Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8, the right to receive: (i) any unpaid portion of the base salary provided for in Section 3.A. paid through the date of the Employee's termination; (ii) reimbursement for any expenses for which the Employee shall not have theretofore been reimbursed as provided in Section 3 hereof; and (iii) subject to Section 5.F below, (w) payment of the Annual Bonus accrued for the year prior to such termination (to the extent not already paid), (x) payment of the Employee's Target Bonus for the year of such termination, to the extent the Employee would have received such bonus had the Employee remained employed through the applicable payment date of such bonus, appropriately pro-rated based on the number of days that the Employee was employed by the Company during the year of the termination, paid when the Company's other senior executive receive payment of their annual bonuses, (y) severance pay in the amount of 9 months base salary, payable in equal installments in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices, and (z) reimbursement for the difference between the cost of COBRA and the employee's contribution for health continuation coverage for 9 months following termination of employment, or if sooner, until the Employee becomes covered under similar plans. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall provide no further payments or benefits unless otherwise required by applicable law if the Employee breaches any of the covenants of this Agreement that survive termination, including, without limitation, t

- B. Termination Without Cause or with Good Reason following a Change in Control. In the event the Employee's employment by the Company is terminated during the Employment Period as a result of the Employee's termination by the Company without Cause or the Employee's resignation with Good Reason, and such termination occurs within the twelve (12) months following a Change in Control, neither the Employee nor the Employee's beneficiaries or estate will have any further rights or claims against the Company under this Agreement except, subject to compliance with Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8, the right to receive: (i) any unpaid portion of the base salary provided for inSection 3.A, paid through the date of the Employee's termination; (ii) reimbursement for any expenses for which the Employee shall not have theretofore been reimbursed as provided in Section 3 hereof; and (iii) subject to Section 5.F below, (1) severance pay in the aggregate amount of 12 months base salary, paid in a lump sum; (2)(x) payment of the Annual Bonus accrued for the year prior to such termination (to the extent not already paid), (y) the Employee's then-current Target Bonus pro-rated based on the number of days that the Employee was employed by the Company during the year of the termination, and (z) one time the Employee's then-current Target Bonus; (3) full vesting with respect to the Employee's then outstanding, unvested equity awards; and (4) reimbursement for the difference between the cost of COBRA and the employee's contribution for health continuation coverage for 12 months following termination of employment, or if sooner, until the Employee becomes covered under similar plans. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company shall provide no further payments or benefits unless otherwise required by applicable law if the Employee breaches any of the covenants of this Agreement that survive termination, including, without limitation, the non-competition covenant set forth in Section 6, the non-solicitation covenant set forth in Secti
- C. <u>Termination for Cause</u>. In the event that the Employee's employment with the Company is terminated during the Employment Period by the Company for Cause, neither the Employee nor the Employee's beneficiaries or estate will have any further rights or claims against the Company under this Agreement except the right to receive (i) any unpaid portion of the Base Salary provided for in <u>Section 3.A.</u> paid through the date of termination; and (ii) reimbursement for any expenses for which the Employee shall not have theretofore been reimbursed as provided in <u>Section 3</u> hereof; and (iii) to the extent applicable, the payments provided under <u>Section 5.E</u> herein. For the avoidance of doubt, an Employee who is terminated by the Company for Cause shall not be entitled to any Annual Bonus payments or any other payments from the Company following the date of the Employee's termination other than as set forth in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) of this <u>Section 5.C.</u>
- D. Resignation, Death or Disability. In the event that the Employee's employment with the Company is terminated during the Employment Period as a result of a Resignation, death or Disability, neither the Employee nor the Employee's beneficiaries or estate will have any further rights or claims against the Company under this Agreement except the right to receive (i) any unpaid portion of the Base Salary provided for in Section 3.A, paid through the date of termination; and (ii) reimbursement for any expenses for which the Employee shall not have theretofore been reimbursed as provided in Section 3 hereof; (iii) payment of the Annual Bonus accrued for the year prior to such termination

(to the extent not already paid); (iv) payment of the Employee's then-current Target Bonus pro-rated based on the number of days that the Employee was employed by the Company during the year of the termination; and (v) to the extent applicable, the payments provided under Section 5.E herein. For the avoidance of doubt, an Employee that terminates his Employment Period through a Resignation shall not be entitled to any Annual Bonus payments or any other payments from the Company following the date of the Employee's termination other than as set forth in clauses (i), (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v) of this Section 5.D.

- E. <u>Other Terminations</u>. If (x) the Employee's employment is terminated due to any reason other than a termination by the Company without Cause, or a resignation by the Employee with Good Reason within the twelve (12) months following a Change in Control, and (y) the Company does not waive the restriction set forth in <u>Section 6</u> at the time of termination, the Employee will receive an aggregate amount equal to fifty percent (50%) of the Employee's highest annualized Base Salary paid in the two years preceding the termination. Such amount shall be paid out, (i) in equal installments over the nine (9) month period following such termination, in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices. For the avoidance of doubt, if the Company elects to waive the restrictions set forth in <u>Section 6</u> at the time of termination, the Company will have no obligation to pay the Employee the payment set forth in this <u>Section 5.E.</u>
- F. <u>Separation Agreement and Release of Claims</u>. The obligation of the Company to make payments or provide benefits to the Employee under clause (iii) of <u>Section 5.A</u> or <u>Section 5.B</u> shall be conditioned upon the execution and delivery by the Employee of a general release in which the Employee unconditionally, without any reservation, irrevocably and forever releases and discharges the Company and its affiliates, and their respective shareholders, members, partners, officers, directors, managers and employees (collectively, the "<u>Released Parties</u>") of and from any and all claims, causes of action or demands, that the Employee then has, or may have, against any of the Released Parties, other than claims arising under this Agreement. Such release will be in a form substantially similar to that attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u> (the "<u>Release</u>"), and will contain the Employee's affirmation of his obligation not to compete with the Company as described in <u>Section 6</u> herein. Any such payments or benefits following the Employee's termination are conditioned on and will not be made until (i) such Release is effective, (ii) if applicable, the expiration of the seven-day period referenced in <u>Section 8</u> of the Release has occurred, and (iii) if applicable, the Release is no longer subject to revocation or rescission under any applicable law.
- G. <u>Consideration for Non-Competition After Termination</u>. The Employee acknowledges that the cash payments described in clause (iii)(y) of <u>Section 5.A</u>, clause (iii)(1) of <u>Section 5.B</u> and <u>Section 5.E</u>, the initial stock option grant described in Section 3.G(i), as well as the other consideration set forth in this Agreement constitute (x) fair and reasonable consideration for purposes of Section 24L(b)(ii) of Chapter 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and (y) mutually agreed upon consideration for purposes of Section 24L(b)(vii) of Chapter 149 of the Massachusetts General Laws.
- H. Withholding of Taxes. All payments required to be made by the Company to the Employee under this Agreement shall be subject to the withholding of such amounts, if any, relating to tax, excise tax and other payroll deductions as the Company may reasonably determine it should withhold pursuant to any applicable law or regulation.

- I. Return of Company Property and Records. Upon any termination of employment for any reason or no reason, or upon the Company's request at any time, the Employee shall immediately return to the Company all property of the Company in the Employee's possession (including computers, smart phones and other portable electronic devices) and all documents and other materials in any medium including but not limited to electronic, which relate in any way to the Company, including notebooks, correspondence, memos, drawings or diagrams, computer files and databases, graphics and formulas, whether prepared by the Employee or by others and whether required by the Employee's work or for his personal use, whether copies or originals, unless the Employee first obtains the Company's written consent to keep such records.
- **6. Non-Competition.** In consideration of the rights and benefits hereunder, including but not limited to the payments and benefits referenced in Section 5.G, the Employee agrees that so long as he or she is an employee of the Company and for a period of twelve (12) months after the date of termination of the Employee's employment for any reason (the "Restricted Period"), he or she shall not, without the prior written consent of the Company, own any interest in, control, participate in, work for, become employed by, or provide services to (whether as an employee, consultant, independent contractor or otherwise) any individual or entity that competes with the Company in the area of neurodegeneration therapeutics development in the United States. This Section 6 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
- 7. Non-Solicitation. In consideration of the rights and benefits hereunder, the Employee agrees that during the Restricted Period, he or she shall not, without the prior written consent of the Company: (i) solicit or encourage any employee of the Company or its affiliates to leave the employment of the Company or such affiliate; or (ii) solicit or encourage any client of the Company or any of its affiliates to cease to do business with the Company or its affiliates. The only exceptions to the restrictions in this paragraph are: (i) clients (if any) with which the Employee had a significant and provable business relationship, as evidenced in writing, prior to his/her employment with the Company, and (ii) where the Employee has the express, prior written consent of the Chief Executive Officer of the Company to be released in whole or part from this section of the Agreement. This Section 7 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
- 8. <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Employee agrees that during his employment with the Company, he or she will have access to confidential information and/or proprietary information about the Company and/or its clients, including, but not limited to, investment strategies, programs or ideas, trade secrets, methods, models, passwords, access to computer files, financial information and records, forecasts, computer software programs, agreements and/or contracts between the Company and its respective clients, client contracts, prospective contracts, creative policies and ideas, public relations and public affairs campaigns, media materials, budgets, practices, concepts, strategies, methods of operation, technical and scientific information, discoveries, developments, formulas, specifications, know-how, design inventions, marketing and business strategies and financial or business projects, and information about or received from clients and other companies with which the Company does business. The foregoing shall be collectively

referred to as "Confidential Information." Any information that is not readily available to the public shall be considered to be Confidential Information, even if it is not specifically marked as such, unless the Company advises the Employee otherwise iin writing. Such Confidential Information is not readily available to the public and accordingly, the Employee agrees that he or she will not at any time, whether during his employment with the Company or thereafter, disclose to anyone, (other than in furtherance of the business of the Company) any Confidential Information, or utilize such Confidential Information for his own benefit, or for the benefit of third parties. The Employee also agrees to preserve and protect the confidentiality of any third party information similar to the Confidential Information to the same extent, and on the same basis, as the Company's Confidential Information. To the extent that any Confidential Information shall become the subject of any search warrant, court order, lawful subpoena, governmental investigation disclosure request or mandate, or the like (a "Disclosure Request"), the Employee will notify the Company immediately, provide the Company adequate opportunity to oppose such Disclosure Request and reasonably assist the Company, at no cost to the Employee, in opposing such Disclosure Request or seeking a protective order or such other limitation on disclosure as may be reasonably requested by the Company. If, after providing the notice and assistance required by the immediately preceding sentence, the Employee is still required by lawful order to disclose any Confidential Information, the Employee shall only disclose such information as is specifically required by such lawful order. The confidentiality protections available in this Agreement are in addition to, and not exclusive of, any and all other rights, including those provided under copyright, officer or director fiduciary duties and trade secret and confidential information laws. This Section 8 shall survive the termi

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, nothing in this Agreement shall (x) prohibit the Employee from making reports of possible violations of federal law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity in accordance with the provisions of and rules promulgated under Section 21F of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or Section 806 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or of any other whistleblower protection provisions of federal law or regulation, or (y) require notification or prior approval by the Company of any such report; provided that, the Employee is not authorized to disclose communications with counsel that were made for the purpose of receiving legal advice or that contain legal advice or that are protected by the attorney work product or similar privilege.

DEFEND TRADE SECRETS ACT NOTICE AND RELATED PROVISIONS: The Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016 provides as follows: (1) An individual shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret that is made in confidence to a federal, state or local government official or to an attorney and such disclosure is made (a) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (b) in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding if such filing is made under seal. (2) An individual may disclose a trade secret to that individual's attorney for the purpose of filing a lawsuit for retaliation by an employer for reporting a suspected violation of law and use the trade secret information in the court proceeding provided the individual files any document containing the trade secret under seal and the individual does not disclose the trade secret except pursuant to court order. The Defend Trade Secrets Act also provides that a court

enforcing that law may, if a trade secret is found to have been willfully and maliciously misappropriated, award (a) "exemplary damages" in an amount of up to two times the amount of damages awarded for actual loss caused by the misappropriation of a trade secret and damages for unjust enrichment caused by the misappropriation of the trade secret, or a reasonable royalty for the misappropriation, and (b) reasonable attorneys' fees against the misappropriating party.

9. Intellectual Property Assignment. For the purposes of this Agreement, the "business of the Company" is defined as the research and development, manufacturing, production, sales, and distributions of small-molecule kinase inhibitor therapeutics. In the course of the Employee's employment, the Employee may develop, conceive, generate, or contribute to, alone and/or jointly with others, tangible and intangible property including without limitation, inventions, improvements, business systems, works of authorship, algorithms, software, hardware, know-how, designs, techniques, methods, documentation and other material, regardless of the form or media in or on which it is stored, some or all of which property may be protected by patents, copyrights, trade secrets, trade-marks, industrial designs or mask works, that relates to the business of the Company or to the Company's actual or demonstrably anticipated research and development, or relates to or incorporates any Confidential Information, and whether or not made on the Company's time or premises or using the Company's resources, equipment, supplies or facilities, (which tangible and intangible property is collectively referred to in this Agreement as "Proprietary Property").

All right, title and interest in and to Confidential Information and Proprietary Property (including, without limitation, the Proprietary Property described below), belongs to the Company, and the Employee has no rights in any such Confidential Information and Proprietary Property. For greater certainty, all right, title and interest (including without limitation any intellectual property rights) in and to all Confidential Information and Proprietary Property that the Employee may acquire or hold in the course of his employment is hereby assigned to the Company. The Employee acknowledges that a Company customer or other third party (referred to in this Agreement as "Customer") may, under the terms of its agreement with the Company, own the applicable right, title and interest (including without limitation any intellectual property rights) in certain Proprietary Property (referred to in this Agreement as "Customer Proprietary Property") and the Employee agrees to abide by any and all terms of said Customer agreements as they relate to Customer Proprietary Property and Customer confidential information.

The Employee agrees that all of the work product that the Employee helps to develop while employed with the Company is the exclusive property and Confidential Information of the Company. Any such work product will be considered to be a work made for hire. The Employee agrees to make full disclosure to the Company of and to properly document any development of Proprietary Property that the Employee is involved in, and to provide written documentation describing such development to the Company, promptly after its creation. At the request and expense of the Company, both during and after employment, the Employee will do all acts necessary and sign all documentation requested by the Company in order to assign all right, title and interest in and to the Proprietary Property to the Company (or to the applicable Customer, in relation to Costumer Proprietary Property) and to enable the Company (or the applicable Customer in relation

to Customer Proprietary Property) to register (and to assist the Company to protect and defend its rights in and under any) patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade secrets, mask works, industrial designs and such other protections as the Company (or such Customer) deems advisable anywhere in the world. The Employee hereby constitutes and appoints the Company and each and every director of the Company as the Employee's true and lawful attorney with full power of substitution in the Employee's name of and on Employee's behalf with no restriction or limitation in that regard, to execute and deliver all such documentation as may be necessary to permit any intellectual property application to be completed as provided in this Agreement; the foregoing power of attorney shall be irrevocable (to the fullest extent permitted by law) and is a power coupled with an interest and shall bind the Employee and the Employee's heirs, executors and legal personal representatives.

All notes, data, tapes, reference items, sketches, drawings, memoranda, records, documentation and other material regardless of the form or media in or on which it is stored, that is in or comes into the Employee's possession or control, and that is in any way obtained, developed, conceived, generated or contributed to by the Employee, alone and/or jointly with others, during or as a result of the Employee's employment, is and remains Proprietary Property within the meaning of this Agreement.

The Company and the Employee agree and understand that the Company claims no right and agrees to release to the Employee all rights in any tangible or intangible property, provided that (i) it was developed by the Employee entirely on the Employee's own time, without using the Company's or any Customer's resources, equipment, supplies, facilities, or funds, (ii) it does not relate to the business of the Company or Customer or to the Company's or Customer's actual or demonstrably anticipated research and development, (iii) it does not relate to or incorporate any Confidential Information or result from any work performed by the Employee for the Company or the Customer; and (iv) it was disclosed by the Employee to the Company promptly after its creation.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, such property includes the excluded property listed on the attached Exhibit B. If disclosure would cause the Employee to violate any prior confidentiality agreement, the Employee understands that the Employee is not to list details of such items in Exhibit B but instead to include a general/generic listing and to inform the Company that details have not been listed for that reason. If there is no attached Exhibit B, there is no such excluded property.

10. Cooperation. Following the date of termination or expiration of this Agreement for any reason, upon the receipt of reasonable notice from the Company (including outside counsel to the Company) or their affiliates, the Employee hereby agrees that he or she will respond and provide information with regard to matters in which he or she has knowledge as a result of his employment and association with the Company. The Employee also agrees that he or she will provide reasonable assistance to the Company and its affiliates and their respective representatives in the defense of any claims that may be made against the Company or any of its affiliates, and will assist the Company and its affiliates in the prosecution of any claims that may be made by the Company or any of its affiliates to the extent that such claims may relate to the Employment Period. The Employee hereby agrees to promptly inform the Company (to the extent the Employee is legally permitted to do so) if the Employee is asked to assist in any investigation of the Company or any of its affiliates or their actions, regardless of whether a lawsuit or other proceeding has then been filed with respect to such investigation. This Section 10 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

- 11. Enforcement. The Employee acknowledges and agrees that the provisions of this Agreement are reasonable and necessary for the successful operation of the Company. The Employee further acknowledges that if the Employee breaches any provision of this Agreement, the Company will suffer irreparable injury. It is therefore agreed that the Company shall have the right to seek to enjoin any such breach or threatened breach, without posting any bond, if ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction. The existence of this right to injunctive and other equitable relief shall not limit any other rights or remedies that the Company may have at law or in equity including, without limitation, the right to monetary, compensatory and punitive damages. If any provision of this Agreement is determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be not enforceable in the manner set forth herein, the Employee and the Company agree that it is the intention of the parties that such provision should be enforceable to the maximum extent possible under applicable law. Without limiting the foregoing, within seven (7) days after an adjudication that the Employee has breached any provision of Section 6, Section 7 or Section 8, the Employee shall be obligated to repay to the Company the costs and expenses (including attorney fees) incurred by the Company to obtain such adjudication. This Section 11 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
- 12. Notice. All notices, requests and other communications pursuant to this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given, if delivered in person or by courier, telegraphed, telexed, electronic mail or by facsimile transmission or sent by express, registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, addressed as follows:

If to the Company: Chief Executive Officer

Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. 3350 Riverwood Pkwy SE, Ste 1900

Atlanta, GA 30339 Mhwerner@inhibikase.com

If to Employee: at the Employee's address most recently filed with the Company

Each party may change its address by written notice in accordance with this Section 12.

13. Employee Representations. The Employee hereby represents, warrants and covenants to the Company that the execution and delivery of this Agreement by him or her, and the performance of his obligations hereunder are not in violation of, and do not and will not conflict with or constitute a default under, any of the terms and provisions of any agreement or instrument to which he or she is subject; and that this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by him or her and is a valid and binding obligation in accordance with its terms. The Employee hereby acknowledges and confirms that he or she has been advised to and has had the opportunity to consult with counsel, has carefully read this Agreement, fully understands the terms, conditions and significance hereof, had ample time to consider and negotiate this Agreement, and has executed this Agreement voluntarily and knowingly. The Employee acknowledges that he was provided this Agreement upon the earlier of a formal offer of employment or 10 business days prior to the commencement of the Employment Period.

- 14. Governing Law. This Agreement and all disputes arising hereunder and in connection herewith shall be governed by and enforceable in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts applicable to contracts executed and performed within such state, without giving effect to the principles of conflict of laws thereof.
- 15. Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall be binding upon the Company's successors and assigns and the Company may require any successor or assign to expressly assume and agree to perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent that the Company would be required to perform if no such succession or assignment had taken place. The term "Company" as used herein includes such successors and assigns. The term "successors and assigns" as used herein means any person or entity that acquires all or substantially all of the Company's assets and business (including this Agreement) whether by operation of law or otherwise. This Agreement, with respect to the Employee, is for personal services, and is therefore not assignable.
- 16. Severability and Blue-Pencil. To the extent any provision of this Agreement or portion thereof shall be invalid or unenforceable, it shall be considered deleted therefrom and the remainder of such provision and of this Agreement shall be unaffected and shall continue in full force and effect. In the event that any of the covenants in this Agreement shall be determined by any court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable by reason of extending for too great a period of time or over too great a geographical area or by reason of being too extensive in any other respect, it shall be interpreted to extend over the maximum period of time for which it may be enforceable and to the maximum extent in all other respects as to which it may be enforceable, and enforced as so interpreted, all as determined by such court in such action. The parties acknowledge the uncertainty of the law in this respect and expressly stipulate that this Agreement is to be given the construction that renders its provisions valid and enforceable to the maximum extent (not exceeding its express terms) possible under applicable law.
- 17. Expenses. Each of the Company, on the one hand, and the Employee, on the other, will pay all of its own costs and expenses incident to the negotiation and preparation of this Agreement. If the Company prevails in any proceedings, legal or equitable, to enforce any obligations under this Agreement, the Company shall also be entitled to recover all costs and expenses incurred by the Company in connection therewith, including reasonable attorneys' and accountants' fees and disbursements.
- **18.** Section 409A. The following rules shall apply, to the extent necessary, with respect to distribution of the payments and benefits, if any, to be provided to the Employee under this Agreement. Subject to the provisions in this Section 17, the payments pursuant to this Agreement shall begin only upon the date of the Employee's "separation from service" (determined as set forth below) which occurs on or after the date of the Employee's termination of employment.

- A. This Agreement is intended to comply with or be exempt from Code Section 409A and the parties hereto agree to interpret, apply and administer this Agreement in the least restrictive manner necessary to comply therewith or be exempt therefrom and without resulting in any increase in the amounts owed hereunder by the Company.
- B. It is intended that each installment of the payments and benefits provided under this Agreement shall be treated as a separate "payment" for purposes of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the guidance issued thereunder ("Section 409A"). Neither the Employee nor the Company shall have the right to accelerate or defer the delivery of any such payments or benefits except to the extent specifically permitted or required by Section 409A.
- C. If, as of the date of the Employee's "separation from service" from the Company, the Employee is a "specified employee" (within the meaning of Section 409A), then: each installment of the payments and benefits due under this Agreement that, in accordance with the dates and terms set forth herein, will in all circumstances, regardless of when the separation from service occurs, be paid within the short-term deferral period (as defined in Section 409A) shall be treated as a short-term deferral within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(b)(4) to the maximum extent permissible under Section 409A; and each installment of the payments and benefits due under this Agreement that are not described in the preceding sentence and that would, absent this subsection, be paid within the six-month period following the Employee's "separation from service" from the Company shall not be paid until the date that is six months and one day after such separation from service (or, if earlier, the Employee's death), with any such installments that are required to be delayed being accumulated during the six-month period and paid in a lump sum on the date that is six months and one day following the Employee's separation from service and any subsequent installments, if any, being paid in accordance with the dates and terms set forth herein; provided, however, that the preceding provisions of this sentence shall not apply to any installment of payments and benefits if and to the maximum extent that such installment is deemed to be paid under a separation pay upon an involuntary separation from service). Any installments that qualify for the exception under Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(b)(9)(iii) must be paid no later than the last day of the second taxable year following the taxable year in which the separation from service occurs.
- D. The determination of whether and when the Employee's separation from service from the Company has occurred shall be made in a manner consistent with, and based on the presumptions set forth in, Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(h). Solely for purposes of this Section 18, "Company" shall include all persons with whom the Company would be considered a single employer as determined under Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(h)(3).

- E. All reimbursements and in-kind benefits provided under this Agreement shall be made or provided in accordance with the requirements of Section 409A to the extent that such reimbursements or in-kind benefits are subject to Section 409A, including, where applicable, the requirements that (i) any reimbursement is for expenses incurred during the Employee's lifetime (or during a shorter period of time specified in this Agreement), (ii) the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement during a calendar year may not affect the expenses eligible for reimbursement in any other calendar year, (iii) the reimbursement of an eligible expense will be made on or before the last day of the calendar year following the year in which the expense is incurred and (iv) the right to reimbursement is not subject to set off or liquidation or exchange for any other benefit.
- F. If any payments or benefits are conditioned on the execution of a release, and the period within which the Employee may consider whether to execute the release spans two calendar years, such payments and benefits will not be paid earlier than the first day of the second calendar year within such period.
- G. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Company shall have no liability to the Employee or to any other person if the payments and benefits provided in this Agreement that are intended to be exempt from or compliant with Section 409A are not so exempt or compliant.
- 19. Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the Exhibits attached hereto constitute the entire agreement by the Company and the Employee with respect to the subject matter hereof and except as specifically provided herein, supersedes any and all prior agreements or understandings between the Employee and the Company with respect to the subject matter hereof, whether written or oral. This Agreement may be amended or modified only by a written instrument executed by the Employee and the Company.
- 20. <u>Counterparts.</u> This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument, and in pleading or proving any provision of this Agreement it shall not be necessary to produce more than one such counterpart. No counterpart shall be effective until each party has executed at least one counterpart. For the convenience of the parties, facsimile and pdf signatures shall be accepted as originals.

[signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties have duly executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

COMPANY

INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC.

By: /s/ Milton H. Werner
Name: Milton H. Werner, PhD

Title: President & CEO

EMPLOYEE

/s/ Garth Lees-Rolfe

Garth Lees-Rolfe

[Signature page to Employment Agreement]

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF GENERAL RELEASE OF ALL CLAIMS

This General Release of All Claims is made as of _______, 20__ (" $\underline{\text{General Release}}$ "), by and between INHIBIKASE THERAPEUTICS, INC. (the " $\underline{\text{Company}}$ "), and (" $\underline{\text{Employee}}$ ").

WHEREAS, the Company wishes to terminate Employee's employment with the Company without Cause or Employee wishes to resign with Good Reason within twelve months following a Change in Control, and such termination or resignation shall be effective [Date] (the "Separation Date");

WHEREAS, defined terms not defined in this General Release have the meanings given to them in the Employment Agreement;

WHEREAS, the execution of this General Release, and if applicable, non-revocation, is a condition precedent to the payment of certain payments or benefits following Employee's termination, as set forth in Section 5 of the Employment Agreement;

WHEREAS, in consideration for Employee's signing of this General Release and, if applicable, not revoking it, as well as Employee's continued compliance with the Employment Agreement, including without limitation the non-competition and other restrictive covenants contained in Sections 6 through 8 of the Employment Agreement, the Company will provide such payments or benefits to which Employee may be entitled pursuant to Section 5 of the Employment Agreement; and

WHEREAS, Employee and the Company intend that this General Release shall be in full satisfaction of the obligations described in Section 5.F of the Employment Agreement owed by Employee to the Company.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises and the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained, the Company and Employee agree as follows:

Employee, for himself or herself, and on behalf Employee's spouse, heirs, administrators, children, representatives, executors, successors, assigns, and all other persons claiming through Employee, if any (collectively, "Releasers"), does hereby release, waive, and forever discharge the Company and each of its agents, subsidiaries, parents, affiliates, related organizations, shareholders, employees, officers, directors, attorneys, successors, and assigns (collectively, the "Releasees") from, and does fully waive any obligations of Releasees to Releasers for, any and all liability, actions, charges, causes of action, demands, damages, or claims for relief, remuneration, sums of money, accounts or expenses (including attorneys' fees and costs) of any kind whatsoever, whether known or unknown or contingent or absolute, which hereofore have been or which hereafter may

be suffered or sustained, directly or indirectly, by Releasers in consequence of, arising out of, or in any way relating to: (a) Employee's employment with the Company or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates; (b) the termination of Employee's employment with the Company and any of its subsidiaries or affiliates; (c) the Employment Agreement; or (d) any events occurring on or prior to the date on which Employee executes this General Release. The foregoing release and discharge, waiver and covenant not to sue includes, but is not limited to, all claims and any obligations or causes of action arising from such claims, under common law including wrongful or retaliatory discharge, breach of contract (including but not limited to any claims under the Employment Agreement and any claims under any equity incentive arrangements between Employee, on the one hand, and the Company or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates, on the other hand), any action arising in tort including libel, slander, defamation or intentional infliction of emotional distress, and any claims under any federal, state or local statute including the Age Discrimination in Employment Act ("ADEA"), Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 ("Title VII"), the Civil Rights Act of 1866 and 1871 (42 U.S.C. § 1981), the National Labor Relations Act, the Fair Labor Standards Act, the Employee Retirement Income Security Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 ("ADA"), the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the discrimination or employment laws of any state or municipality, and/or any claims under any express or implied contract which Releasers may claim existed with Releasees. This also includes a release of any claims for wrongful discharge and all claims for alleged physical or personal injury, emotional distress relating to or arising out of Employee's employment with the Company or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates or the termination of that employment; and any claims under the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act or any similar law, which requires, among other things, that advance notice be given of certain work force reductions. This release and waiver does not apply to: (i) any right to indemnification now existing under the Company's governing documents; (ii) any rights to the receipt of employee benefits under any employee benefit plan which vested on or prior to the date on which Employee executes this General Release ("Vested Benefits"); (iii) the right to receive certain payments or benefits under Section 5 of the Employment Agreement; and (iv) the right to continuation health coverage pursuant to the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act, at Employee's sole expense.

- 1. Excluded from this General Release and waiver are any claims which cannot be waived by law, including but not limited to the right to participate in an investigation conducted by certain government agencies. Employee does, however, waive Employee's right to any monetary recovery should any agency (such as the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission) pursue any claims on Employee's behalf. Employee represents and warrants that Employee has not filed any complaint, charge, or lawsuit against the Releasees with any government agency or any court.
- 2. Employee agrees never to seek personal recovery from Releasees in any forum for any claim covered by the above waiver and release language. If Employee violates this General Release by suing Releasees, Employee shall be liable to the Releasees for their reasonable attorneys' fees and other litigation costs incurred in defending against such a suit and Employee shall reimburse the Releasees for their costs and expenses. Nothing in this General Release is intended to reflect any party's belief that Employee's waiver of claims under ADEA is invalid or unenforceable, it being the intent of the parties that such claims are waived.

- 3. To the extent, if any, that Employee has rights in any invention, improvement, discovery, process, program, product or system developed by Employee during his employment with the Company, Employee hereby irrevocably transfers, assigns and conveys such rights to the Company and agrees that the Company shall be and remain the sole and exclusive owner of all right, title and interest in and to any such invention, improvement, discovery, process, program, product or system, including, but not limited to, all patent, copyright, trade secret and other proprietary rights therein that may be secured in any place under laws now or hereinafter in effect.
- 4. Employee hereby affirms that except as otherwise set forth herein with respect to the severance payments and any applicable Vested Benefits, Employee has been paid or provided all compensation, wages, expense reimbursements, bonuses, commissions, and/or benefits and been paid and/or received all leaves (paid or unpaid) to which Employee may be entitled as of the Separation Date.
- 5. Employee agrees not to, at any time, including following the Separation Date: (a) make or publish any derogatory or disparaging statement, orally or in writing, regarding the Company or any of its affiliates, or any of their respective officers, executives, directors, managers, members, employees, or investors, or (b) in any way, directly or indirectly, cause, encourage, or condone the making of such statements by anyone else. Nothing herein shall be deemed to preclude Employee from testifying truthfully under oath if required or compelled by law to testify in any judicial action or before any government authority or agency, or from making any other legally-required truthful statements or disclosures.
- 6. Employee acknowledges the importance to the Company of an orderly transition of Employee's duties and responsibilities to the Company's designee and Employee's cooperation with respect to the Company's legal matters (the "Necessary Cooperation"). Employee also acknowledges that, but for the promises set forth in this General Release, including, but not limited to, Employee's provision of the Necessary Cooperation, the Company would not have offered the consideration herein. Accordingly, Employee agrees to provide the services necessary and/or as may be asked of Employee by the Company from time to time to transition Employee's job duties and responsibilities to the Company's designee. Employee further agrees and acknowledges that Employee will cooperate with Company with respect to Company's need to gather information or documents in any ongoing or future investigations, fact gathering, or the prosecution or defense of any claims involving the Releasees. This obligation includes responding to the Company's and its representatives' questions, whether in person or by telephone, and providing responsive documents upon request and within a reasonable period of time, meeting with the Company's counsel to prepare for discovery and/or trial, protecting the applicable legal privileges of the Releasees, and appearing for depositions and testimony without requiring a subpoena. The Company will reimburse Employee for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with Employee's compliance with this Section 8, subject to Employee's provision of satisfactory proof of such expenses to the Company.

- 7. Employee agrees that neither this General Release, nor the furnishing of the consideration for this General Release, shall be deemed or construed at any time to be an admission by the Company, any Releasees or Employee of any improper or unlawful conduct.
 - 8. Employee acknowledges and recites that:
 - (a) Employee has executed this General Release knowingly and voluntarily;
 - (b) Employee has read and understands this General Release in its entirety;
- (c) Employee has been advised and directed orally and in writing (and this subparagraph (c) constitutes such written direction) to seek legal counsel and any other advice Employee wishes with respect to the terms of this General Release before executing it, and Employee has either sought such legal counsel or voluntarily chosen not to seek such counsel;
- (d) By execution of this General Release, Employee expressly waives any and all claims relating to age discrimination and disability or handicap discrimination and releases any rights he may have under Title VII, ADEA, the ADA, and/or any State or local laws;
- (e) Employee hereby acknowledges that the waiver of his rights and/or claims existing under Title VII, ADEA and ADA and/or any State or local laws is in consideration for payments or benefits to which Employee is entitled under Section 5 of the Employment Agreement;
- (f) Employee's execution of this General Release has not been forced by any employee or agent of the Company, and Employee has had an opportunity to negotiate about the terms of this General Release; and
 - (g) Employee has been offered at least twenty-one (21) calendar days after receipt of this General Release to consider its terms before executing it!
- 9. This General Release shall be governed by the internal laws (and not the choice of laws) of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, except for the application of pre-emptive Federal law.
- 10. Employee shall have seven (7) days from the date on which Employee executes this General Release to revoke Employee's waiver of any ADEA claims by providing written notice of the revocation to the Company. In the event that Employee revokes this General Release, the Company shall have no obligation to make any payments or benefits under Section 5 of the Employment Agreement that were expressly conditioned on the execution and, if applicable, non-revocation of this release.
- In the event Company determines that Employee's termination constitutes "an exit incentive or other employment termination program offered to a group or class of employees" under the ADEA, Company will provide Employee with: (1) 45 days to consider the General Release; and (2) the disclosure schedules required for an effective release under the ADEA.

- 11. Nothing in this General Release shall relieve Employee of his obligations under Sections 6(Non-Competition), 7 (Non-Solicitation) or 8 (Confidentiality) of the Employment Agreement and Employee hereby agrees to comply with his obligations as set forth in Section 6, 7, and 8 of the Employment Agreement.
- 12. If this General Release is found to be invalid or unenforceable in any way, Employee shall execute and deliver to the Company a revised release which will effectuate Employee's intention to release the Releasees, as set forth herein, to the maximum extent permitted by law.

PLEASE READ THIS AGREEMENT CAREFULLY. IT CONTAINS A RELEASE OF ALL KNOWN AND UNKNOWN CLAIMS.

Date:		
	Employee	
1		

EXHIBIT B

EXCLUDED PROPERTY FROM INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ASSIGNMENT

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on FormS-1 and related Prospectus, of our report dated March 27, 2024, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Subsidiary as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, and for the years then ended which report is included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Subsidiary for the year ended December 31, 2023, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Our audit report includes an explanatory paragraph relating to Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc. and Subsidiary's ability to continue as a going concern.

We also consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts."

/s/ CohnReznick LLP

Hohndel, New Jersey April 19, 2024

Calculation of Filing Fee Table

Form S-1 (Form Type)

Inhibikase Therapeutics, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Table 1: Newly Registered Securities

	Security Type	Security Class Title	Fee Calculation or Carry Forward Rule	Amount Registered	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Unit	Maximum Aggregate Offering Price (1)(2)	Fee Rate	Amount of Registration Fee
Fees to be								
paid	Equity	Common Stock	457(o)			\$13,000,000(3)	0.00014760	\$1,918.80
	Equity	Pre-funded warrants	457(g)			\$ (4)		\$
	Equity	Common Warrants	457(g)			\$—_ (4)		\$ —
	Equity	Placement Agent Warrants	457(g)			\$— ⁽⁴⁾		\$—
	Equity	Common Stock Underlying Pre-Funded Warrants	457(o)			\$ (3)		\$—
	Equity	Common Stock Underlying Common Warrants	457(o)			\$13,000,000	0.00014760	\$1,918.80
	Equity	Common Stock Underlying Placement Agent Warrants	457(o)			\$910,000	0.00014760	\$134.32
		Total (Offering A	mounts		\$26,910,000		\$3,971.92
			es Previou			, , ,		\$—
			al Fee Off					\$—
		N	let Fee Du	ie				\$3,971.92

- (1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities
- (2)
- Act.
 Pursuant to Rule 416, the securities being registered hereunder include such indeterminate number of additional securities as may be issuable to prevent dilution resulting from stock splits, stock dividends or similar transactions.

 The proposed maximum aggregate offering price of the common stock proposed to be sold in the offering will be reduced on a dollar-for-dollar basis based on the offering price of any pre-funded warrants sold in the offering, and, as such, the proposed maximum aggregate offering price of the common stock and pre-funded warrants (including the common stock issuable upon exercise of the pre-funded warrants), if any, is \$13,000,000.

 Pursuant to Rule 457(g) of the Securities Act, no separate registration fee is required for the warrants because the warrants are being registered in the same registration
- statement as the common stock issuable upon exercise of the warrants.